University of the Incarnate Word

The Athenaeum

Theses & Dissertations

8-2022

A Comparative Exploration Into First Time in College Student Academic Performance in Face-to-Face Versus Remote Learning Environments

Ashley Click University of the Incarnate Word, aclick@student.uiwtx.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://athenaeum.uiw.edu/uiw_etds

Part of the Adult and Continuing Education Commons, Community College Leadership Commons, Curriculum and Instruction Commons, Educational Assessment, Evaluation, and Research Commons, Educational Technology Commons, Higher Education Commons, and the Online and Distance Education Commons

Recommended Citation

Click, Ashley, "A Comparative Exploration Into First Time in College Student Academic Performance in Face-to-Face Versus Remote Learning Environments" (2022). *Theses & Dissertations*. 398. https://athenaeum.uiw.edu/uiw_etds/398

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by The Athenaeum. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses & Dissertations by an authorized administrator of The Athenaeum. For more information, please contact athenaeum@uiwtx.edu.

A COMPARATIVE EXPLORATION INTO FIRST TIME IN COLLEGE STUDENT ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE IN FACE-TO-FACE VERSUS REMOTE LEARNING ENVIRONMENTS

by

Ashley L. Click

A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of the University of the Incarnate Word in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

UNIVERSITY OF THE INCARNATE WORD

August 2022

Copyright by Ashley L. Click 2022

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am tremendously grateful to my wonderful dissertation committee chair, Dr. Hernandez. Thank you so much for your encouragement and guidance, and for pushing me to create my best work. I would also like to recognize members of my dissertation committee, Dr. Simpson and Dr. Poplawsky, for supporting me in this project. I wholeheartedly enjoyed our conversations and your feedback during this process. I also want to appreciate Dr. St. Clair. You challenged me during my doctoral courses in ways I did not know I needed. My educational and world views have changed because of you. Dr. Marquez, you were incredibly helpful during this process. Your positive attitude and friendly demeanor were always so appreciated. Finally, I would like to thank Ms. Ilene Devlin for your editing and responsiveness during this process. You are a complete sanity saver!

I would also like to acknowledge my classmates who truly made this experience special. The intelligence, diversity, kindness, and comedic relief that group provided were truly unique. You each taught me something, and I will cherish that knowledge. I am especially grateful to the working moms in this program. You were examples of women I needed to see. I appreciated the openness and commitment you showed in all areas of your life. Above all, the encouragement my classmates offered me was beyond anything I could have imagined. Thank you, my friends!

Lastly, my family has been my ultimate support system. My husband, TJ, never doubted my abilities in this process. He never complained about the time it took. He always listened when I vented, and he celebrated with me when the milestones were achieved. Sharing this accomplishment with you makes it even sweeter. Our children, Cassidy and Cobe, are my greatest blessings and motivators. Thank you for understanding the endless hours I was on the computer. I want you to know that you can achieve anything to which you put your mind. I am so proud to be your mom. I love you three and share this with you.

Ashley L. Click

DEDICATION

This dissertation is dedicated to my husband, TJ, and our children, Cassidy and Cobe. Thank you for loving me and believing in me every step of the way.

A COMPARATIVE EXPLORATION INTO FIRST TIME IN COLLEGE STUDENT ACADEMIC PERFORMANCE IN FACE-TO-FACE VERSUS REMOTE LEARNING ENVIRONMENTS

Ashley L. Click, PhD

University of the Incarnate Word

In spring 2020, the COVID-19 pandemic forced educational systems to transition into an emergency remote learning modality. This quantitative study compared retention and productive grade rates of two 16-week academic semesters and compared face-to-face (fall 2019) and remote (fall 2020) emergency remote instruction. The study sample was drawn from the core courses of History, English, and Speech at San Antonio College. Those courses were selected in part due to the high proportion of first time in college students who were considered a vulnerable population regarding performance and persistence. Additional variables (i.e., gender, veteran status, first-generation status, and socio-economic status) were examined to determine whether they were predictors of either productive grade rate or retention. The findings suggested no difference between productive grade rates but higher retention in the face-to-face semester. The findings also indicated that gender (female) was predictive in both modalities, but no other variables were. At a minimum, those results suggested the importance of local assessment of predictors of student success in general, and when making decisions related to remote learning in particular. Finally, results of this study suggested that despite concerns regarding the scholastic impact on students and faculty forced into emergency remote instruction, that did not adversely affect student outcomes.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES ix
LIST OF FIGURESx
CHAPTER 1: THE PANDEMIC AND HIGHER EDUCATION1
Overview of Learning Modalities
Learning Challenges During the Pandemic6
Academic Integrity16
San Antonio College Pandemic Response18
Purpose of Study19
Key Concepts20
Research Questions21
Significance of Study22
Personal Background24
Theoretical Framework26
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW27
Self-Directed Learning
Self-Directed Learning in Remote Learning
Self-Efficacy and Self-Belonging
First Time in College
Gender44

TABLE OF CONTENTS—Continued

LIST OF TABLES

1.	Estimated National Enrollment by Institutional Sector and Enrollment Intensity: 2019 to 2020	7
2.	San Antonio College Fall to Spring First Time in College Persistence	41
3.	San Antonio College First Time in College Enrollment by Gender for Fall 2019 and Fall 2020	50
4.	San Antonio College First Time in College Enrollment by Gender and Selected Courses for Fall 2019 and Fall 2020	50
5.	Recoding Independent Variables for SPSS Dataset	54
6.	San Antonio College Enrollment of Face-to-Face and Asynchronous Online Fall 2019 to Fall 2020	56

LIST OF FIGURES

1.	San Antonio College Fall Enrollment Data	8
2.	Productive Grade Rate and Retention by Combined Selected First Time in College Courses	58
3.	Fall 2019 and Fall 2020 Productive Grade Rate Data per Selected First Time in College Courses	59
4.	Fall 2019 and Fall 2020 Retention Data per Selected First Time in College Courses	60

Chapter 1: The Pandemic and Higher Education

The 2019 virus, novel coronavirus SARS-CoV2, which is also known as COVID-19, has challenged the world in unimaginable ways, and the true extent of its impact has yet to be seen. As of late November 2021, the World Health Organization (2021) reported 260,867,011 cases of COVID-19 globally, with 47,837,599 cases in the United States. Also, as of late November 2021, the World Health Organization (2021) reported 5,200,267 deaths globally, with 771,919 deaths in the United States. These numbers continue to grow as do the implications of this virus.

Academic systems worldwide from preschool to universities were confronted with barriers that were historically comparable to the H1N1 influenza of 2009 and the influenza pandemic of 1918–1919. Stern et al. (2009) discussed that many cities ordered schools to close during the 1918–1919 pandemic, and cities where schools remained open experienced high absenteeism. To facilitate instruction during that pandemic, schools opted to use a mail-in system to correspond with students and to provide assignments (Stern et al., 2009). Many years later in 2009, the National Center for Health Statistics (2010) stated that H1N1 also prompted schools to close, impacting 468,282 students.

The scope of COVID-19 is much larger. To be specific, COVID-19 disrupted "nearly 1.6 billion learners in more than 200 countries" (Pokhrel & Chhetri, 2021, p. 1). Educational institutions, including universities and community colleges, experienced tremendous burdens and required a constant need for adaptations and innovations to remain open. Academic leadership was forced to reinvent existing practices and procedures to meet the needs of students (Marinoni, van't Land, & Jensen, 2020).

In the United States, the transition began in March 2020 when over 14 million college students (Hess, 2020) experienced a switch in their instructional modality from face-to-face in-

classroom instruction to some version of virtual or remote instruction due to the pandemic. With permission from San Antonio College, the research site for this applied study, I will reference what occurred during the shift at that campus. Students, faculty, and staff were notified via email, campus websites, and other communication alert systems stating campus was closed and face-to-face courses were switching to remote learning. That alert came midweek during Spring Break 2020. But what was remote learning?

In spring 2020, some educational institutions referred to remote teaching as "emergency remote learning" because it was done rapidly and as a reaction to the developing pandemic. Hodges et al. (2020) explained the circumstances of emergency instruction:

In contrast to experiences that are planned from the beginning and designed to be online, emergency remote teaching (ERT) is a temporary shift of instructional delivery to an alternate delivery mode due to crisis circumstances. It involves the use of fully remote teaching solutions for instruction or education that would otherwise be delivered face-toface or as blended or hybrid courses and that will return to that format once the crisis or emergency has abated. The primary objective in these circumstances is not to re-create a robust educational ecosystem but rather to provide temporary access to instruction and instructional supports in a manner that is quick to set up and is reliably available during an emergency or crisis. (para. 13)

The temporary access and instructional supports varied among institutions and were fluid throughout the semester. Many schools had not previously created a blueprint for learning remotely, so there was not a clear plan as to how to teach remotely. Some institutions let faculty determine how instruction would be facilitated, while others created a general expectation.

This dissertation is focused on remote learning rather than online learning, so it is important to explain the differences and how the modalities will be referenced. Although the exact definitions vary among higher education professionals, I will be referencing the learning modalities utilized by San Antonio College. This is key to understanding how face-to-face and remote course data are compared and analyzed. Oftentimes, the term "remote learning" is confused with online learning. However, online courses are typically asynchronous and remote courses are synchronous. Asynchronous means that students complete coursework without the need to be present or to log in at a set day or time (Scheiderer, 2021). Synchronous courses are held at a predetermined day and time that is consistent with how face-to-face courses are conducted (Scheiderer, 2021).

Overview of Learning Modalities

Three different types of instruction modalities were offered to students at San Antonio College prior to the pandemic. The most familiar learning modality offered was an on-campus face-to-face course with in-person instruction by a faculty member. That modality suffered the greatest impact from the pandemic because students were required to make the shift from inperson to a virtual instructional mode, which will be referred to as remote learning in this study.

In fall 2020, San Antonio College held those newly "remote" classes on the same day and time as the face-to-face courses would have been conducted if meeting on campus. Aside from referring to this modality as remote learning, Scheiderer (2021) labeled it as online synchronous learning, which is different from online asynchronous. Online asynchronous learning was a modality with which some students had experience. According the 2021 article "Why Online College? Flexibility," online learning is often asynchronous where students have the flexibility to complete coursework when it best meets their busy work schedules (TheBestSchools.org, 2021).

Synchronous online learning was new to the student population at San Antonio College. To create a synchronous remote learning environment at the college, students logged into Zoom, a web-based meeting tool, to attend classes. Zoom was used in combination with San Antonio College's learning management system (LMS), Canvas, to facilitate instruction. An LMS is a tool used by educational institutions to provide students a virtual location similar to a classroom page. The LMS houses course content, discussion boards, assessment tools, the gradebook, and several other features aimed to support learning. Canvas became the LMS at San Antonio College in 2012. Prior to Canvas, Blackboard was the college's LMS.

The shift to Canvas was required by all faculty, and they were expected to use various functions of that LMS to support learning in their courses. From my experience, most faculty embraced Canvas and the various tools within the platform, but there were a few who resisted. Perhaps those who resisted struggled more with the remote transition than those who did not resist.

At San Antonio College, Zoom and Canvas were required to be used by faculty to facilitate instruction during remote learning rather than other virtual options. Zoom was an easy tool as the virtual classroom because it was directly linked in each Canvas course tool bar. Faculty were able to create and schedule reoccurring meetings using the Zoom feature in Canvas. Students simply logged into Canvas, clicked on their course, clicked on Zoom in the tool bar, and joined the class session. The college provided Zoom training and support should faculty need guidance. That new technology became the norm for instruction and college meetings. Many faculty, staff and students even embraced that tool and played with features such as Zoom backgrounds and polling tools.

In addition to class meetings in Zoom, the college administrators urged faculty to use the instruments provided in Canvas such as assessment tools, discussion boards, and announcements. Faculty and students participating in face-to-face courses were and continue to be at all skill levels regarding technology and Canvas. Because of that, the transition to remote was more or less challenging depending on their familiarity with that LMS. To put this into perspective,

instructors were no longer able to pass out notes to students, give in-class quizzes on paper, or provide handwritten feedback on essays. Prior to the pandemic, many faculty had embraced tools in Canvas that allowed much of the aforementioned to be done virtually, but many had not. Those in the latter category were forced to learn how to perform that new remote instructional role at a rapid pace.

A second modality, asynchronous online courses, was minimally impacted by the pandemic because students were already learning in a web-based environment. Historically, distance type learning has been around for decades and has transformed since the start in the mid-nineteenth century (Kentnor, 2014). This modality began by using the U.S. Postal Service as the method of correspondence. OnlineSchools.org's (2021) article "The History of Online Schooling" estimated 25% of college students were enrolled in online courses, and higher educational institutions predicted that number would grow in the next decade. As of January 2022 at San Antonio College, a fully online course is conducted 100% asynchronously and virtually. Students enroll and complete these courses from all over the world. Several disciplines across the college have offered fully online courses for over 10 years in addition to the traditional face-to-face sections held on campus. Due to the growing online enrollment trends, there is a constant push for departments to offer more online courses and for programs to develop opportunities for earning a fully online associates degree. At San Antonio College, faculty can only teach online courses if they have gone through a rigorous training process and complete an online certification with the college's Office of Technology.

Finally, a less common modality that is offered is hybrid, which is a combination of faceto-face and online instruction (Reed, 2020). Courses are designed specifically to have content delivered in multiple modalities. Hybrid courses allow students to complete some of the learning requirements virtually and other requirements are done in a traditional face-to-face classroom environment. Students in those hybrid classes were already familiar with some aspects of online learning required by the March 2020 pandemic shift.

San Antonio College students have the choice as to which modality they prefer when enrolling each semester. The various modes of instruction are communicated in the registration descriptions, and faculty must adhere to the stated modality. Remote learning was not a listed modality option or a modality with which students or faculty were familiar prior to the pandemic. However, now that the college has experienced multiple semesters of remote learning, this modality has become quite familiar and possibly even preferred by some students.

Completing the spring 2020 semester was a tremendous hurdle for everyone involved in academia, and much was learned about the concept of remote learning during the emergency transition. As summer of 2020 began, the upcoming fall 2020 semester return to campus plans were unclear due to the developing and changing pandemic. Ultimately, the fall of 2020 and spring of 2021 were conducted remotely. Fortunately, emergency remote instruction had become a familiar process, and the lessons learned and tools used could be referenced for future academic planning.

Learning Challenges During the Pandemic

To fully grasp the impacts thus far that COVID-19 has had on higher educational institutions, it is important to look at issues individually. Enrollment, learning, technology, mental health, child care, financial burdens, faculty struggles, academic integrity, and student performance are the areas that will be overviewed. The brief research in these sections is to provide a general sense of the challenges and initial findings thus far on these topics. The information collected comes from national data, San Antonio College specific data, and a variety of higher educational institutions.

Enrollment

The National Student Clearinghouse Research Center (2021b) and The Office of Civil Rights (2021) publication titled "Education in a Pandemic: The Disparate Impacts of COVID-19 on America's Students" reported a significant drop in community college enrollment in fall 2020. Specifically, 2-year colleges had a 10.6% decrease of enrollment of full-time students and a 9.9% decrease of part-time students from 2019 to 2020 (National Student Clearinghouse Research Center, 2021b).

Table 1, created by National Student Clearinghouse Research Center (2021a), details the enrollment decrease over 2 years. All of the educational institutions considered in Table 1 experienced an enrollment decrease except for 4-year private institutions. Two-year colleges, which include community colleges, suffered the greatest loss of enrollment. Data indicate that 2year colleges were already on the decrease in fall 2019, but fall 2020 saw the largest decrease.

Table 1

	Enrollment	Fall 2020	% Change	Fall 2019	% Change
	Intensity	Enrollment	from 2019	Enrollment	from 2018
Public	Full-time	5,902,439	08%	5,947,219	08%
4-year					
Public	Part-Time	2,101,921	2.9%	2,042,764	-2.4%
4-year					
Public	Full-time	1,823,674	-10.6%	2,039,841	-1.1%
2-year					
Public	Part-Time	3,000,529	-9.9%	3,328,629	-1.6%
2-year					

Estimated National Enrollment by Institutional Sector and Enrollment Intensity: 2019 to 2020

Note: Adapted from "Current Term Enrollment Estimates: Fall 2020," by National Student Clearinghouse Research Center, 2021a, p. 8.

San Antonio College enrollment was not representative of the national trend to the same

extent. Figure 1 shows San Antonio College enrollment.

Figure 1

Semester	Fall 2016	Fall 2017	Fall 2018	Fall 2019	Fall 2020
All	19,028	19,385	17,573	19,499	19,231
Female	11,126 58.5%	11,373 58.7%	10,542 60.0%	11,959 61.3%	12,178 63.3%
Male	7,902 41.5%	8,012 41.3%	7,031 40.0%	7,540 38.7%	7,053 36.7%
Hispanic	11,611 61.0%	11,776 60.7%	10,885 61.9%	12,253 62.8%	12,367 64.3%
African American	1,269 6.7%	1,401 7.2%	1,232 7.0%	1,371 7.0%	1,669 8.7%
Asian	521 2.7%	554 2.9%	509 2.9%	540 2.8%	537 2.8%
White	4,770 25.1%	4,809 24.8%	4,180 23.8%	4,462 22.9%	4,188 21.8%
Multi-racial	597 3.1%	626 3.2%	560 3.2%	664 3.4%	324 1.7%
International	166 0.9%	133 0.7%	120 0.7%	29 0.1%	73 0.4%
AI/NA, NH/OPI	70 0.4%	81 0.4%	66 0.4%	87 0.4%	73 0.4%
Academic	14,255 74.9%	14,475 74.7%	12,626 71.8%	14,063 72.1%	13,196 68.6%
Technical	4,773 25.1%	4,910 25.3%	4,947 28.2%	5,436 27.9%	6,035 31.4%
Semester	Spring 2017	Spring 2018	Spring 2019	Spring 2020	Spring 2021
All	18,240	18,571	16348	18,463	17,528
Semester	Summer 2017	Summer 2018	Summer 2019	Summer 2020	Summer 2021
All	8,778	8,559	7,631	8,927	6,988

San Antonio College Fall Enrollment Data

AI/NA: American Indian or Native American.

NH/OPI: Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander

Please read all named Race Groups as Non-Hispanic

Note: From "SAC At-A-Glance," by San Antonio College Institutional Research, 2020. (San Antonio College has granted permission to utilize data charts from the college website.)

The Figure 1 provides enrollment data from San Antonio College over the past 5 years.

Since this population is the focus of this study, it is important to show a broader 5-year overview

of enrollment in order to see evidence of a consistency. In 2020, the total enrollment did decrease

but by 1.4 %, which is below the national data reported. The most notable decreases in

enrollment from San Antonio College are the decrease in males, White, and multi-racial students.

The National Student Clearinghouse Research Center (2021a) reported a national decrease of

14.7% of males and 6.8% of females at 2-year colleges. San Antonio College (2021) only experienced a 2% decrease of males, and female enrollment actually increased in fall 2020.

It is difficult to explain the exact reasons why San Antonio College experienced a lower enrollment decrease than the rest of the country. Perhaps students at the college were less impacted by the pandemic. Or, maybe San Antonio College's response to student needs during the pandemic might have enabled enrollment to remain steady. That information is not discussed or analyzed in detail in this study but could serve as a topic for future research.

Technology

In order for remote learning to be possible, technology is a necessity. Students and faculty must have access to working computers and reliable Internet. As common as these tools are for some, they are not available to everyone. This creates the problem referred to as the "digital divide." Dennon's 2020 article states the following:

The digital divide refers to unequal access to computers and the internet due to socioeconomic and geographic barriers. Across the world, the digital divide is felt most by minorities, women, and the elderly. Individuals without reliable, high-speed internet at home benefit from fewer educational and economic opportunities. (para. 3)

Because of this reality, students might need courses offered in the face-to-face modality and be forced to complete their homework on campus where there is working Internet. Prior to the pandemic, those students without access to home Internet often relied on public libraries or their places of employment (Dennon, 2021). Those opportunities for students to use other locations for Internet were not as easy to access during the pandemic. Therefore, when the remote switch occurred in spring 2020, students without personal computers or reliable home Internet service faced a significant disadvantage in their ability to learn (Richards et al., 2021).

Katz et al. (2021) also published an article describing shortcomings around digital inequity and remote learning proficiency levels. The publication addressed fundamental issues

with remote learning, including the inability to be successful without the necessary technology and technological skill level. Imagine students having a Zoom link sent to their student e-mails but having no way of opening that e-mail or logging into Zoom because they do not own a device that has Internet connection. Goldberg (Office of Civil Rights, 2021) explained, "students of color struggled with the transition to remote learning with inadequate technology that made it difficult for them to get online."

Aside from a working computer, a strong and stable Internet connection is equally important. Imagine having multiple family members trying to share devices and low-speed Internet all at the same time. Paulo, a student at California State University, Dominguez Hills, shared that she missed classes and fell behind on coursework because she had to share the Internet with her siblings, which led to connection issues (California Student Journalism Corps, 2020). Internet and bandwidth proved to be most challenging for low socioeconomic areas (Pokhrel & Chhetri, 2021), which limited access for students in those areas. A *Washington Post* article written by Long and Douglas-Gabriel (2020) explained another story of a student who attempted to access Wi-Fi from a local fast-food restaurant to attend remote courses but continually got booted off because the server was insecure. Those situations made consistent attendance, participation, and engagement difficult. Many students who did not have access to stable Internet ended up dropping out of their courses (Long & Douglas-Gabriel, 2020).

Learning Remotely

The switch to remote learning presented challenges with learning (Ali, 2020). Students who were once in a classroom with peers and their instructor were now forced to learn through a computer screen. That impacted various aspects of learning including the ability to communicate. Conversations that once occurred in the hallways before instructors unlocked doors to classrooms or inside the classrooms before or after the class time were no longer able to occur. Flores, a college freshman, said she experienced depression due to lack of opportunities to talk with her peers and instructors (California Student Journalism Corps, 2020). The article, "From Crisis to Recovery," discussed that high levels of isolation impacted student performance (State Higher Education Executive Officers Association, 2021).

As a faculty member, I have witnessed student relationships and comradery develop in those moments around instruction. Students could ask each other questions about assignments, seek clarification about an upcoming project, or even vent about their frustrations. The unplanned communication exchanges that once occurred inside campus buildings were difficult to create in the remote classrooms (Burke, 2021). In transitioning from face-to-face to remote classes, Erika MacKenzie (2021) shared that her Zoom courses made her learning experience isolating because she was unable to have the exchanges with her classmates on campus as she once had enjoyed doing.

Also, the remote classroom limitations make it difficult to identify struggling students (Terada, 2020). Imagine an instructor looking at 28 different boxes with different faces, but the instructor cannot see them all at the same time. Or the camera may not be on at all, which inhibits the nonverbal communication that once was so helpful for faculty. Also, facial expressions, head nods, and vocal cues are not as easily noticed as they are in a face-to-face setting, so it is more difficult to determine if students are grasping material (Terada, 2020). Therefore, faculty struggle to identify and adjust as easily in a remote class as they previously did in the traditional classroom setting.

Since the initial transition to remote learning was reactional to the pandemic and happened rapidly, plans were not in place as to how modifications would be created to best serve students with learning disabilities. Gin, Guerrero, Brownell, and Cooper (2021) conducted a survey among students with disabilities and found several of the needed accommodations were not met in the remote learning environment as they were in the face-to-face courses. Specifically, they found that students did not have access to needed testing centers, extended time on exams, note taking accommodations, and access to tutoring (Gin et al., 2021). Faculty, even if they were aware of the students' needs, sometimes struggled to properly modify and adjust to best serve those needs (Gin et al., 2021). There simply was neither time nor training to create an instructional environment to best support those students. Accommodating students with learning disabilities and other specific needs must be improved if remote learning is going to continue (Pokhrel & Chhetri, 2021).

Mental Health

Increased mental health challenges among college students is another concern brought on by remote learning. An article titled "The Deteriorating Mental Health of U.S. College Students: Part I" stated that 40% of college students had feelings of depression (Imagine America Foundation, 2020). Those feelings increased due to the pandemic, and students were also suffering from emotional stress (Pokhrel & Chhetri, 2021), which prevented them from focusing on course requirements.

As a faculty member, I can confirm students were absolutely struggling with mental health concerns. In the emergency remote transition in spring 2020, the fear of COVID-19 overwhelmed many of my students, and oftentimes, I felt the need to stop instruction to do a check in and confirm everyone was doing well. Students wanted to talk about the state of the virus and to make sure their classmates were mentally and physically healthy. The unknowns of the virus were the initial struggles, but as time went on, I noticed students sharing their stories of loneliness and isolation. I found it difficult to experience as a faculty member with few resources and similar feelings of confusion and fear.

In a separate article about student mental health and remote learning, Anderson (2020) stated that anxiety, loneliness, and depression were all concerns arising in students who had not previously experienced mental health issues. Students with existing mental health needs were struggling to get help due to campus closures (Anderson, 2020). Thankfully, many institutions developed ways to offer virtual services such as counseling for those students. The article "From Crisis to Recovery" stated "Institutions should capitalize on this innovation and ensure that online support service options remain available after the pandemic" (New America & SHEEO, 2021, p. 26).

Financial Burdens

Financial insecurity, how students were going to pay tuition, job loss, homelessness, and food insecurity were also reported in fall 2020 as top concerns during the COVID-19 pandemic (Office of Civil Rights, 2021; Neuwirth et al., 2020). The Baker-Smith et al. (2020) published a report stating that students who had jobs at their colleges and universities were cut because of campus closures. Other students experienced a cut in hours or total job loss if they were employed within the hospitality business (Baker-Smith et al., 2020). In other words, there were no more shifts because those schools and businesses were closed.

A study published in 2020 by Baker-Smith et al. found that 42% of students experienced a reduction or total loss of their part-time jobs, and 31% experienced a reduction or total loss of their full-time jobs. This information explains what many students were experiencing during the pandemic. The lack of income from their jobs created a financial insecurity. When students struggle to pay for necessities, such food and rent, it is hard to expect them to focus on their commitments as students.

Childcare

Many students not only were trying to navigate remote learning through that difficult time but also became caregivers of their family members (Furman & Moldwin, 2021). Taralina Paulo, a student at California State University, Dominguez Hills, shared that she missed classes and fell behind on coursework because she had to care for her 8 siblings (California Student Journalism Corps, 2020). Because San Antonio College is a community college, many of the students live at home with their families. Within those families were siblings who no longer were able to go to school or daycare. Families, including students, struggled to manage the childcare duties, remote schooling, working from home, and navigating all that was required to be successful in those unfamiliar virtual settings.

Baker-Smith et al. (2020) reported that 78% of student parents had to provide educational support for their children while the students tried to attend classes. Several of my students were in the same situation. Their children were trying to attend virtual classrooms at their elementary, middle, or high schools, while simultaneously their parents were attending online college courses.

As a parent who had elementary children at home in various forms of virtual learning during the pandemic, I can attest to the additional workload it created. I played the role of fulltime worker, mom, homework monitor, instructional supporter, tech supporter, and, of course, provider of the usual household duties. I cannot imagine how overwhelming it was for the student parents taking remote college classes. Chung et al. (2021) shared the story of a college student mother who put her children's academic needs before her own coursework: The Ross home is a constant hub of online school activity, attempting to support every level of education from elementary school to high school to university, to accommodate Ross and her three children, ages 8, 9 and 16. Sometimes to get the kids through school, Ross must give up her laptop to her children so they can finish their work. (para. 7)

Faculty Struggles

Navigating the student-teacher relationship was challenging in a remote classroom. Short conversations and time for questions was not as easy to facilitate as it previously had been. During the remote learning transition, faculty realized they missed the simple exchanges they had had with students before and after class on campus (Furman & Moldwin, 2021). These exchanges help faculty get to know their students and their needs. Students who are engaged with their faculty members are more likely to remain in the courses and be successful (Northern, 2020).

Faculty also found it challenging to navigate through their students' struggles during the pandemic (Furman & Moldwin, 2021; Neuwirth et al., 2020). For example, some of the issues shared by students included testing positive for COVID-19, losing their jobs, or being unable to focus during class time due to their children now being at home. It was completely new for faculty members to be faced with such heavy issues. The Chronicle of Higher Education reported that one third of faculty considered leaving the profession, 50% of faculty reported a decrease of enjoyment of teaching, and 69% reported high stress levels (Tugend, 2020).

In addition to the high stress levels and concern over their students, faculty were literally relearning their jobs as they were performing them. The process could be compared to driving a car blindfolded. Prior to the pandemic, many faculty had little or no experience in online instruction. In trying to transition from face-to-face classes to unfamiliar platforms, faculty suffered significant amounts of mental exhaustion from the emotional stress of that new

environment (Furman & Moldwin, 2021; Tugend, 2020). Faculty lives were disrupted because their jobs continued but none of their tools were the same. Learning to effectively use Zoom or other virtual meeting platforms takes time, and time was not afforded to faculty (de Vries, 2021).

Academic Integrity

The integrity of student work created a greater challenge when face-to-face courses transitioned to remote settings. Students had more opportunity to cheat in a remote setting (Gonzalez et al., 2020). Educators were concerned with monitoring testing and assessment procedures in remote instruction with the same oversight that would have occurred in face-to-face courses. Pokhrel and Chhetri (2021) also discussed the challenge of examinations and identified an additional issue of plagiarism. Subin (2021) published an article on CNBC stating Texas A&M University and Boston University found students committing academic fraud by using websites that enabled them to find test answers. Faculty who are more experienced with online instruction are familiar with various tools that ensure students are submitting original work and often assign assessments that limit opportunities to cheat (Subin, 2021). However, the quick transition to remote learning left little time for faculty who were less familiar with online instruction to implement those tools to monitor originality of student work.

Student Performance

One might assume based on all the previous challenges mentioned that students performed poorly during the remote courses. Overall, student performance improved during the COVID-19 pandemic (Furman & Moldwin, 2021; Gonzalez et al., 2020). It is, however, hard to have exact performance comparisons between previous courses and courses that adjusted instruction due to COVID-19. Assessment practices and assignments might have been altered due to limitations of modality and instructor skill level with technology. It is difficult to determine if instructors could have eliminated or revised assignment expectations. Therefore, only a broad assumption can be made based on student success data rather than exact comparisons between the two semesters (Gonzalez et al., 2020).

Several articles have been published during 2021 reviewing the switch to virtual learning modalities. The articles, however, do not provide specific data on productive grade rate and retention for first time in college students, which indicates a gap in research. However, some data have been published on student grade point averages. California State Fullerton compared fall 2019 to fall 2020 grade point average (GPA) data and reported their student population GPA had improved over the last year (Orleans, 2021). Specifically, the incoming freshman GPA increased by 4.1% (Orleans, 2021).

Gender

Prowse et al. (2021) conducted a survey among undergraduate students. Their study found that females struggled more than males with mental health due to the pandemic, but both genders felt their social relationships were negatively impacted. The results also indicated a mixed response on whether or not the pandemic negatively impacted their academic performance (Prowse et al., 2021). In a different study, both males and females reported that they found the learning outcomes to be similar regardless of the learning modality (Yu, 2021). Hsiao (2021), however, found that academic performance was different between males and females in the various learning modalities. The study, which included 18,085 students, found that women demonstrated no significant difference between the online or face-to-face modalities, but men performed stronger in face-to-face courses rather than online (Hsiao, 2021). Additional research is needed on academic performance by gender in the remote modality.

San Antonio College Pandemic Response

Because of the state of the pandemic during fall 2020, students returned or enrolled in San Antonio College without the option of a traditional face-to-face on-campus experience. That was unfortunate because many students enrolled in courses that were scheduled to take place in person rather than in a remote modality. Remote sections were offered in place of almost all face-to-face courses. Students were given the choice to enroll in remote (synchronous online) or online (asynchronous) courses. Those included the first-time college students.

Although this was not the ideal start to a new academic year, the college was prepared and had overcome many of the challenges experienced during the emergency spring 2020 learning transition. The college was now able to provide students with loaner laptops and Internet hotspots, and many student services were becoming accessible virtually through Zoom appointments. Faculty were better prepared by the many Zoom workshops offered including strategies on how to effectively utilize tools such as breakout rooms to create a more collaborative and engaging classroom. Also, in order to be more streamlined and cohesive, a Canvas remote course layout was designed and required for faculty to implement in each remote course they taught. That layout had resources for students, technology assistance, and a chronological format for faculty to import course materials in a student-friendly manner.

Remote teaching and learning became a more familiar concept at San Antonio College that faculty and students could embrace, and perhaps, even enjoy. Faculty and students had already gone through the learn-as-you-go survival mentality from the previous spring semester. There was a much clearer picture of what learning was going to look like in fall 2020. In short, San Antonio College was more prepared to tackle remote learning at the start of the fall 2020

18

semester than the previous emergency remote transition of spring 2020. Even with that preparedness, faculty, administrators, and staff experienced challenges.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study is to compare student success in face-to-face courses versus remote learning for first time in college students at San Antonio College. San Antonio College has allowed me to use student success data for this dissertation. Student success is the combination of productive grade rate and retention. Productive grade rate is calculated by each listed course per academic semester and is made of the percentage of students who earn a letter grade of an A, B, or C in a course. For example, if there were 10 students in a class and 7 students received an A, B, or C and the other 3 students received an F, the productive grade rate for that course would be 70%. Retention is the percentage of students who remain in a course once rosters are finalized. For example, if there were 10 students in a course and 2 students requested to withdraw, the retention percentage for that course would be 80%. It is important to mention that retention is not based on successful completion, rather it is calculated by the number of students who remain in the course until the end and do not request a withdraw. Productive grade rate and retention are used to analyze each San Antonio College course student success data. These data help faculty, administrators, and staff determine in which courses students are successful or unsuccessful and help illustrate patterns among courses.

Student success data had not been compared at San Antonio College between face-to-face and remote classes prior to the pandemic because the remote courses did not exist. The purpose of this new study is to compare the fall 2019 16-week full semester first time in college student success in face-to-face courses to the fall 2020 16-week full semester first time in college student success in remote courses at San Antonio College. If my results suggest student success is stronger in remote courses than in face-to-face sessions, San Antonio College administrators might consider the remote modality as a needed option in the future college course schedules. In that case, students would have the opportunity to earn college credits remotely just as they have previously done in person and online. The findings from this study could also serve as a hypothesis for other educational institutions regarding the student success in face-to-face and remote courses.

Key Concepts

All concepts overviewed in this section are defined by the way in which San Antonio College uses these terms and the way in which they will be used in this study.

Student success data. Student success data includes productive grade rate and retention. Productive grade rate. Productive grade rate is the percentage of students who earn an A, B, or C in a course.

Retention. Retention is the percentage of students who are on a course roster after the census date and complete the course regardless of letter grade.

Instructional and learning modalities. The three instructional and learning modalities that are mentioned in this study are face-to-face, online, and remote.

Face-to-face learning. Face-to-face learning is a synchronous learning modality with scheduled on-campus meetings. Students are required to attend these courses in person.

Online learning. Online learning courses are offered 100% asynchronously, and no scheduled meetings or on-campus visits are required.

Remote learning. Remote learning is an online synchronous learning modality currently offered as a substitute to a traditional face-to-face campus course. Faculty use Zoom or a similar virtual platform to meet students live for their scheduled classes. Students attend classes by logging on to Zoom for each scheduled meeting and are required to use a working web camera and microphone to engage and participate just as they would in a face-to-face learning environment.

First time in college. First time in college students are students who are enrolled in college for the first time and in their first 15 hours of course work (San Antonio College, 2016).

First time in college courses used for this study. Based on my experience as a faculty member and advisor to majors in my discipline, I have identified three courses at San Antonio College that have a large population of first time in college students. These courses are SPCH 1311, Introduction to Speech Communication; ENGL 1301, Composition I; and finally, HIST 1301, United States History I.

Census date. Census date is a date assigned to each academic term that allows a student to drop or be dropped from courses without it appearing on his/her academic transcript (San Antonio College, 2021). In fact, a drop before the census date acts as if the student was never in the course. Any student remaining in the course after census counts toward the student success data.

Research Questions

Primary Research Question

Were the productive grade rate and retention percentages in the 16-week fall 2020 remote learning first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) greater than productive grade rate and retention percentages in the 16-week fall 2019 face-to-face first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

Secondary Research Question

Were gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality type predictors of productive grade rate or retention in the fall 2019 and fall 2020 semesters first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

Null Hypothesis

Gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality were not predictors of productive grade rate or retention in the fall 2019 and fall 2020 semesters first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College.

Significance of the Study

This study on student success in remote instruction is providing information to fill in a gap in research. My pilot study conducted in fall 2020 analyzing the spring 2020 transition to remote instruction suggested students can be more successful in remote courses. This subsequent study is necessary to further investigate that initial finding. This information has the potential to permanently change the way courses are offered.

Before spring 2020, the two most common options for attending courses were the traditional face-to-face course meetings, which weekly for a 16-week semester, or the option of enrolling in fully asynchronous online courses. Those two differing options met the diverse needs of students. A synchronous course has set meeting times, whereas an asynchronous course allows students to log into courses as it best fits their schedules. Some students prefer the routine of an on-campus class and enjoy the more engaging learning environment of a synchronous class. Other students need the flexibility of online courses and can successfully work independently on their assignments through asynchronous online courses. Research indicates that

student success is stronger in face-to-face course options than online courses (Korstange, et al., 2020), but little research has been done to determine student success in remote courses.

Although remote learning is done online and comes with flexibility in the learning environment, the modality shares many of the same characteristics of face-to-face courses. Students have specific days and times they must attend the course, but their context can be extremely flexible. For example, a working adult can attend a class from their office during a lunch break. An adult without transportation but with the desire for a collaborative classroom can still participate remotely. A parent can find an area away from childcare duties and log in for the scheduled class meeting. Lastly, an individual with health limitations can still earn a college degree without sacrificing needs for classroom engagement. The ability to hop in and out of instruction saves the tremendous time and effort that would be required to physically be on campus.

It is also important to mention that these data are significant for the first time in college population as they are entering into higher education without prior experience in collegiate-level courses. A common misconception about a first time in college student and certainly first time in college community college students is they are all entering college directly from high school. In my experience with San Antonio College student demographics, I can confirm that the first time in college population is a diverse mix of adults of all ages, ethnicities, and genders. This population warrants not only the need to analyze student success data in the remote courses but to also include an analysis using additional student demographic variables as mentioned in the secondary research question.

Intended Audience

The intended audience is higher education administrators and key decision makers such as department chairs, program coordinators, and academic advisors who create and plan course schedules. These individuals need to know if remote instruction is a successful learning modality option for their students.

A second intended audience is individuals working with first time in college students such as academic advisors or incoming student orientation staff. The Center of Community College Student Engagement (2018) reported that 73% of first time in college students worked with an advisor before creating a class schedule. Those advisors had a tremendous ability to influence and guide students down a path so they would achieve the most success. The Center of Community College Student Engagement (2018) also stated, "Advisors analyze student retention data and use the findings to identify actions the college can take to improve overall student outcome." Hence, advisors will play a direct role in communicating the results of this study and implementing a long-term change for students when designing academic schedules.

Higher education is an industry that is mindful of consumers (Stoller, 2014). If remote learning is a way that students are successful in classes and places them on the road to degree completion, these stakeholders will have a vested interest in the results of this study. Students and faculty will also benefit from any indicators of a modality that is prohibiting or supporting student success.

Personal Background

I am an assistant professor and program coordinator of speech communication at San Antonio College, a community college in San Antonio, Texas, and the research site for this study. In my 17 years as an educator, I have overcome challenges such as floods, hurricanes, winter storms, and even the threat of the 2009 H1N1 pandemic. None of those events required a total instructional pivot like the COVID-19 pandemic.

When the campuses shifted to emergency remote learning, I faced the challenge as both a faculty member teaching multiple face-to-face courses and as a coordinator concerned about how to facilitate this transition with the faculty in my discipline. As a faculty member, I was worried about my students. Were they or their families going to get sick? Did they lose their jobs due to the pandemic? Lastly, how would I be able to connect with them in the same way as I did in the classroom? I must admit my concern of their academic performance and student success came second to my concern for their physical, emotional, and mental health.

Aside from teaching multiple face-to-face courses, I have about 10 years of experience teaching online courses. In those courses, I have different approaches to create an engaging and collaborative virtual classroom. That experience and knowledge allowed me to quickly transition much of my content to a remote format. However, I had never instructed courses using Zoom, which was a significant learning curve.

In my role as coordinator, I managed several aspects of the program including advising, planning courses, hiring, training new faculty, and building schedules. I also analyzed student success data for all our speech courses and ensured students were meeting the necessary learning outcomes. That role left me with a different set of concerns. How was I going to lead the discipline through that change with varying technological skill levels of the faculty? How was I going to ensure faculty were providing the same level of instruction as they did inside our campus classrooms? The scariest question of all, was anyone going to get that unpredictable and possibly life-threatening virus?
The lower-level administrator position, in addition to my being a seasoned faculty member, provided me a lens to the roller coaster on which we have been in higher education since March 2020. This experience has helped in supporting the research and analyses in this study.

Theoretical Framework

The theoretical framework for this study was developed by Knowles' (1975) self-directed learning (SDL) theory and Tinto's (2019) model of motivation and persistence theory. SDL occurs when students take the lead in their academic development and can identify necessary changes and adjust to best suit their individual needs (Knowles, 1975). The model of motivation and persistence theory describes five key components that impact student retention (Tinto, 2019). The two components of the model that will be the focus in this study are self-efficacy and sense of belonging. These theories in correlation to remote learning and additional relevant literature to this study will be discussed further in chapter 2.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

During the fall 2020 semester, I conducted an informal pilot study comparing student success data (productive grade rate and retention) at San Antonio College. This area of interest was prompted by the impact of COVID-19 and my concern about student success. I was curious how students performed during the remote transition since that modality was probably unfamiliar. Also, because of the pandemic, the timeframe of returning to campus was uncertain. I wanted to research if remote learning was hindering student success or if it was a sustainable option.

The pilot study included three face-to-face courses in spring 2019 and the same three courses that transitioned to remote learning during the middle of spring 2020. The study compared two different populations taking the same courses but in different modalities and semesters. Productive grade rates and retention were averaged and compared. The semester with the higher average of the two items was spring 2020. Those results suggested more students earned an A, B, or C and completed the remote learning courses than in the traditional face-to-face instruction. All findings were analyzed using descriptive statistics in SPSS.

It is important to mention that the student success data used in the pilot study from spring 2020 was confounded by some issues because the semester was conducted using a combination of face-to-face instruction and emergency remote instruction. I use the term emergency remote instruction to highlight the lack of preparation or understanding by faculty and students of this instructional method. It was simply a quick learn-as-you-go transition. However, the fall 2020 courses were designed with remote instruction in mind. Therefore, at least an entire semester of remote instruction must be analyzed to determine if the results are consistent. Also, this

27

dissertation will use additional variables such as gender to take a more in-depth look at student success in the face-to-face versus remote modalities.

Literature overviewing the remote transition and student success in remote learning will be discussed in this chapter. Also, a theory, self-directed learning, will be explained and how it supports the initial findings and the need for further investigation of student success in the remote transition. Belonging and self-efficacy will also be used to compare the findings of the pilot study and research questions of this study. These concepts are used in education and are applicable to the impact COVID-19 has had on the modality shift and student response.

Self-Directed Learning

Self-directed learning (SDL) occurs when students take ownership of their learning process, determine their needs, and make adjustments to optimize growth (Knowles, 1975). In other words, in SDL, students are the leading drivers in their education. If there is an issue, such a lack of understanding of a concept, SDL encourages the students to do further reading and to seek opportunities to expand their knowledge. The theory was chosen as a basis for this study because I wanted to further investigate the importance and application of SDL skills and to apply them to the remote learning modality.

Petro (2017), Robinson and Persky (2020), and Schiller (2020) explained that SDL required students to take ownership over their learning process by seeking the necessary tools to make them successful in a class. Those tools could include tutoring centers, using a different calculator, or perhaps, a switch in a course learning modality that best fits a particular learner's needs. SDL is an important skill for college students. Schiller (2020), a director of academic support at Metropolitan College of New York, discussed the importance of SDL and helped students understand that SDL gave learners power in their education. SDL is often new for

students who were not encouraged to engage in their learning process prior to college. Therefore, learning to be a college student can be a challenging transition.

As a faculty member, I have experienced this challenge with many students and have seen them struggle with basic course policies and due dates. Oftentimes, students who lack SDL will send frequent e-mails looking for reassurance on basic assignment instructions without taking the initiative to find the answers in the syllabus or other provided materials. At San Antonio College, I have noticed a lack of SDL equally in face-to-face and online students. In contrast, in Khalid et al.'s (2020) study comparing SDL in traditional face-to-face and online students found that online students had higher levels of SDL.

Schiller (2020) emphasized to students that SDL did not mean that students were alone in their learning process, and educational professionals were still there to support them in their courses. He stressed that there needed to be a stronger pull from the individual students. SDL allows for a shift in the relationship between students and faculty members. Specifically, SDL permits faculty members to serve more as facilitators and encourages more autonomous learners (Robinson & Persky, 2020).

SDL is a skill that several higher educational institutions are trying to develop within their students. The University of Waterloo's Teaching Centre for Excellence (2020) in Waterloo, Canada, developed a four-step process to help facilitate and cultivate those needed skills. Access readiness to learn, set learning goals, engage in the learning process, and lastly, evaluate learning were the four steps discussed to encourage SDL in students (Teaching Center for Excellence, 2020). The University of Denver (2019) and Baylor University (n.d.) in Texas also have websites dedicated to the topic of SDL and the importance of these skills in the success of their students. Wilcox (1996), a professor from MIT, shared her experience with SDL stating that it promoted engagement in all parts of learning, encouraged students to take responsibility, and steered away from the perception that students were customers in the classroom.

Prior to the emergency remote shift in 2020, studies were also done on SDL in the various learning modalities. Geng et al. (2019) found that online course technologies were more easily embraced by students who were highly self-directed. Students were able to adjust to the technology demands of their courses because they were independently able to problem solve. Geng et al. (2019) also stated that technology should be incorporated into face-to-face modalities to increase students' skillsets. Faculty could do that by using the college's LMS tools. Those tools allowed faculty to share course content such as notes, post announcements and videos, and keep a current gradebook so students could always be up to date with their progress. That strong use of technology approach would improve student learning motivation and abilities of SDL (Geng et al., 2019). Students would have the ability to reference content they did not understand by reviewing the available course notes, confirm they were progressing as they desired in the course by referencing the virtual gradebook, and engage more freely than they would without the use of the LMS. A faculty member and the amount they utilize their college's LMS could impact student success regardless of the course modality. This could serve topic for a future study since utilization of LMS is not a variable in this dissertation.

Self-Directed Learning in Remote Learning

As mentioned, higher education wants learners to have SDL skills, and remote learning intensifies that need.

Given the recent developments brought about by the COVID19 pandemic – that is, the introduction of remote teaching and learning as the new norm in many countries – self-directedness in students is tested, and it is one skill that can help students thrive in their academic progress and development during this pandemic. (Mahlaba, 2020, p. 124)

Giddings (2014) discussed that the first step of SDL was the need for students to assess their skill level in order to identify their needs. In the case of remote learning, students needed to determine their ability with their college's LMS, the technology required for the remote transition, and their ability to use said technology, the strength of their Internet, a quiet place to log in to classes, and their ability to use whichever other virtual learning tools their college required to complete the course. Remote learning could not begin for students without this initial reflection, and although educational institutions might have offered support, this first step is independent (Alghamdi, 2021).

At San Antonio College, communication was frequently sent out on how to become remote ready. The college provided tips on necessary tools, trainings provided for both faculty and students on how to use Canvas and zoom, and technology support. Those, in addition to the lending of laptops and providing Internet hot spots, potentially put students at San Antonio College in a better position than others to perform well in that remote setting. The proactive response of San Antonio College possibly had a great impact on the findings of this study.

The results of the previously mentioned pilot study possibly indicated that students practiced SDL, because a high number of students maneuvered through remote learning and successfully completed the semester despite the switch of learning modality. Several other possibilities exist as to why students successfully completed the semester, and those variables are not considered in this study. I speculate that students practiced SDL, which required them to independently seek out necessary tools in order to maintain focus on their educational goals. Although some students were more prepared than others, the March 2020 modality switch and the following academic semester provided learners the opportunity to practice SDL by independently reading directions, troubleshooting, and submitting assignments on their own. This opportunity to take an active SDL role occurred because of the unfamiliar transition.

From my personal experience with the remote transition, students, regardless of their level of SDL, were already invested in the course when the shift occurred. They had put time and effort into assignments and course requirements. Or, students might have remained in the courses due to a graduation deadline or financial aid enrollment requirement. I believe those who possessed lower levels of SDL were motivated to increase their SDL because they had a significant investment in the course. After examination of the literature, there were no published studies on the comparison of SDL in two-year to four-year higher educational institutions. Therefore, the studies mentioned are a broad overview of SDL findings in undergraduate students.

Alghamdi (2021) published a study on SDL of undergraduate students during the pandemic and shared that students "would not be able to succeed academically unless they came to gripes with self-directed learning" (p. 9). Adults have specific goals and expectations in the classroom that are created by their experiences and world around them (Johnson, 2013). Because of the pandemic, classrooms changed tremendously. Students who previously had little need or desire to obtain virtual communication skills, such as learning how to use Zoom, were now forced to embrace those technological tools. All around the world, basic human interaction, including many workplace events, became virtual (Anderson et al., 2021). Students' worldview was completely altered and their need to be successful in a remote environment became greater than ever before. This is an excellent example of SDL because students identified a need based on their current situations and set out to fill that knowledge gap by embracing and participating in remote learning (Knechtelsdorfer, 2021).

Akbar et al. (2017) and Khalid et al. (2020) found that students with SDL skills had better academic performance. Akbar et al. (2017) also found that students who possessed intrinsic motivation had higher performance. Intrinsic motivation in an educational setting happens when students feel joy from their learning development and are not only focused on the reward or grade (Mulvahill, 2018). In other words, intrinsically motivated students are personally invested in learning because there is true gratification rather than completing the assignments in order to pass a course. Motivation is also often associated with the theory of SDL and the analysis of student performance (Akbar et al., 2017). Gonzalez et al. (2020) reported that during the pandemic students found different motivations to be successful in courses even though they were isolated from peers. Some students did not want to miss a year of learning, and others worked harder because of the unfamiliar learning format.

Self-Efficacy and Self-Belonging

Because of the general profile of community college students, the primary collaboration with their peers and instructors happens inside the classroom (Chaves, 2006). Although this citation is older, an overview of the literature failed to provide an updated citation with regard to community college student engagement specifically in the classroom. Aside from the experience inside the classroom, engaging with peers on campus in clubs or learning communities develops a sense of connection and commitment to one's school (Turner, 2016), but these opportunities often occur in traditional face-to-face environments. Colleges and universities can create similar opportunities for engagement virtually. Tinto (2019) expanded on his 1975 student retention theory by creating a model of motivation and persistence that described key components that impacted student retention. The model of motivation and persistence was a more modernized approach to looking at student retention through the perspective of a student (2019). Only two of the five components from the model of motivation and persistence will be correlated to the remote learning experience in this study. The components include self-efficacy and sense of belonging. These concepts were selected because they provide information as to what students needed for to be successful and to complete courses. The results of this study can be examined by components of this model since it focuses on student retention. Therefore, the number of students who completed a course might be due to a sense of belonging or a positive sense of self-efficacy.

Self-efficacy refers to students' beliefs that they can be successful (Tinto, 2019). This happens when students in a classroom embody feelings of prospering in relation to the learning outcomes rather than experience negative self-concepts of failure. Self-belonging is the feeling that student contributions are valued in a classroom (Tinto, 2019). The feelings of belonging are cultivated among peers and the student-teacher relationship (Allen et al., 2021; Strayhorn, 2018). *Self-Efficacy*

Self-efficacy is an idea created by Bandura (1977) and is a belief people have about their ability to be successful in a particular situation. To further elaborate, people who have positive expectations of success, which is high self-efficacy, are likely to engage, whereas those with negative expectations of their success, low self-efficacy, will not engage (Bandura, 1977). The level of efficacy will also determine the efforts they put forth (Bandura, 1977). For example, students who have strong feelings of self-efficacy in a remote course might have stronger efforts than students who have low feelings of self-efficacy. This behavior will impact the students' success in a course. In another example, in a situation where students face an obstacle, the feelings of self-efficacy will impact their behavior. Students with strong feelings of self-efficacy work harder to find a solution, whereas students with low feelings of self-efficacy will give up. Feelings of self-efficacy can impact students' success in a learning modality, and those feelings are framed by judgements of past experiences (Schunk, 1990). In the rapid transition to remote learning in March 2020, students who already felt they would be successful in the course would likely continue to be successful even in an unfamiliar modality. Students with high self-efficacy were also more likely to put forth more effort (Schunk, 1990) and try to find solutions to problems they encountered in the transition. On the opposite side, students who were already questioning their ability to be successful in courses might have felt the transition to remote learning in remote or online courses, their past experience with remote learning from March 2020 with those modalities framed their self-efficacy for the new semester. Aguilera-Hermida (2020) suggested that remote learning exposure might benefit student self-efficacy with future courses where online learning or technology was required. This is because students have already gone through the modality and possibly faced and worked through hurdles. Having that confidence and previous experience can create a positive self-efficacy.

Aldhahi et al. (2021) performed a study analyzing undergraduate student performance in remote learning and connections to self-efficacy in 22 different universities in Saudi Arabia. The study found familiarity with technology and high frequency of interaction with the instructor was related to positive feelings of self-efficacy (Aldhahi et al., 2021). Teacher presence also impacted student self-efficacy (Aldhahi et al., 2021; Schunk,1990). In other words, students who felt their teacher was present in the classroom, had frequent interactions, and were confident with how to use the technological components of the course had positive feelings about their abilities to be successful. Alemany-Arrebola et al. (2020) who conducted a similar study surveying 427 undergraduate students from the University of Granada using a questionnaire on perceived

academic self-efficacy during remote learning found that student stress levels also impacted their self-efficacy. Specifically, those students who experienced pandemic-related stress were likely to have low levels of self-efficacy toward their courses. In a different student survey given to 22 different Saudi Arabian universities by Aldhahi et al. (2021) found student feelings toward courses was based on their academic averages, and students with higher GPAs were more likely to have stronger feelings of self-efficacy.

Ferguson (2021), who conducted a study to determine if student self-efficacy is influenced by relationships students had with campus faculty and staff, claimed colleges and universities had the opportunity to promote self-efficacy by providing students the needed support inside and outside the classroom. It was found that students were often passed around from office to office to get questions answered or were encouraged to go to tutoring rather than the faculty supporting instructional needs (Ferguson, 2021). Universities and colleges could stop this pattern by providing more staff training and promoting strong student-teacher relationships. This, in turn, would increase self-efficacy and retention (Ferguson, 2021).

As mentioned in the previous studies, self-efficacy is an important concept to use in this study because of the modality switch and the impact it had on students. Many of the students at San Antonio College had only one previous experience with remote learning with the spring 2020 transition. That isolated involvement impacted self-efficacy, and in turn, student success. The results of this study can be analyzed by this term.

Self-Belonging

According to Tinto (2019), self-belonging is a feeling that students have similar to feeling like they matter, their voices matter, and their participation matters. According to Maslow's (1943) hierarchy of needs, humans have the need of self-belonging. This need comes third on the list after safety and physiological needs such as food and water. This need model is related to human motivation, and the theory explains that humans cannot achieve the highest level, self-actualization, without having their earlier and more basic needs met (McLeod, 2020). Kurt (2021) wrote an article that connects Maslow's hierarchy of needs to the role of a student and focused on the importance of belonging. For students, this need can be met by feeling valued in the classroom, participating in student groups, and seeking affirmation from the teacher (Kurt, 2021). Students will be more apt to succeed when the first four basic needs—self-esteem, sense of belonging, safety, and physiological—are met.

The article titled, "Academic Belonging," found on the Massachusetts Institute of Technology faculty resource website, discussed why feelings of academic belonging were important and how faculty could achieve that by offering best practices (MIT Teaching + Learning Lab, n.d.). The article also explained that students were most successful in coursework when they felt valued in their academic settings. The article also suggested that self-belonging was important because students who felt they belonged possessed other feelings like respect, feeling cared for, and feelings of acceptance (MIT Teaching + Learning Lab, n.d.).

Strayhorn's (2018) book on student self-belonging with the focus on race, gender, sexual orientation, and the impact on academic achievement and retention claimed that academic success and persistence to the following semester were linked with feelings of belonging. Also, students with a high sense of self-belonging were more likely to engage in conversations with faculty and to attend tutoring (Hurtado & Carter, 1997). Williams (2003), whose article provided results on student engagement surveys, used the term engagement to associate students' participation and attitudes toward school activities. Williams (2003) went on to connect that engagement was necessary to establish students' feelings of belonging.

To promote self-belonging and to encourage interaction in a remote classroom, faculty can use breakout rooms (Brown et al., 2016). A breakout room is a virtual space in a remote classroom where a group can work together apart from an entire class. Instructors can create these and provide parameters such as time limits, chat features, and even pop in to offer assistance. This is the virtual way of moving table, desks, and chairs around in a traditional classroom for small groups to work together. The breakout rooms allow students to develop a relationship with peers by sharing concerns or asking questions in a private space. Chandler (2016) found that students were more comfortable asking questions in small groups rather in the larger virtual classroom with all students and that these breakout sessions promoted engagement and decreased boredom. Instructors also think these breakout rooms are a positive asset to their classroom because they have the opportunity to check in on students and to provide clarification or support in smaller group settings (Chandler, 2016).

McBrien et al. (2009) conducted a research study on synchronous online learning, which is another term for remote learning (Scheiderer, 2021). The focus of the study was to determine levels of social interaction in that modality and what impact the interactional levels had on the learning experience. McBrien et al. (2009) identified that students found the environment to be more interactional in comparison to face-to-face courses. McBrien et al. (2009) also suggested that students who were more introverted felt more comfortable expressing themselves because they could engage in class discussions by using the chat option and could construct a thoughtful written response rather than speaking on the spot. "Regardless of the tool used, it is important to establish a learning climate with risk-free expression, coupled with effective questioning skills to promote knowledge building and active participation in synchronous discussions" (Brown et al., 2016, p. 57). These interactions promote a strong self-belonging because students can seek clarification, develop comradery, and see other students who are in similar situations persevering. Lemus, a college freshman, said she enjoyed making friends with her classmates via her remote class sessions held in Zoom and that there were opportunities to build relationships in that environment (California Student Journalism Corps, 2020). Based on the model of motivational persistence (Tinto, 2019), these feelings of self-belonging increase student retention, and therefore, have a positive impact of student success.

However, not all students engage as freely, and sometimes students opt to leave their cameras off, which prevents the instructor from monitoring engagement. McBrien et al.'s (2009) study on remote learning without the video live stream component mentioned some students felt more disconnected from their peers and instructor because they could not see them. Thankfully, recent technological advances have allowed students and faculty to see each other, but both parties must be willing to use the video option in order for lack of nonverbal communication not to become a barrier. Because of the recent nature of the remote transition, I was unable to find definitive research on student success and camera usage. However, my experience with remote learning indicated that students who had their cameras on were more engaged and had stronger academic performance. Adults are more active participants in their learning (Johnson, 2013), but this unfamiliar environment can be challenging for all.

First Time in College

First time in college students are in the first 15 to 18 hours of their college coursework. This population is sensitive because of their unfamiliarity with the demands of college academic rigor and the stress and anxiety this new environment brings (Barnard, 2017). From personal experience, I can share that many first time in college students struggle with the skill of SDL if they were not required to apply those skills in the past. In the classroom, simple things like using the syllabus or checking the course announcements might be more challenging for those who lack SDL. These hurdles can be too much for some students and can cause them to drop courses or even leave college altogether. Hanson (2021) reported in his study that the total dropout rate for undergraduate students was 40%, and college freshmen, which included first time in college students, made up 30% of that. This information indicates that this population is potentially at risk for dropping out.

I chose to focus on first time in college students because they are a population at risk of dropping out. Therefore, their success is important to educational institutions. Colleges need to know where their students can be most successful and to help guide them to those appropriate modalities. If the results indicate remote learning is a modality in which first time in college students are more successful, then colleges might create more courses in that modality. In contrast, those courses might not be ideal for this population and might be limited to these students. Either way, this study's information is equally valuable.

Table 2 shows San Antonio College's (2021) publicly reported persistence of first time in college students on the college website. The persistence data were the number of first time in college students who continued on to a second semester. The data were split into three sections. One section reported persistence of full-time students (students enrolled in 12 or more credit hours), a second section reported part-time students (students enrolled in less than 12 credit hours), and the third section was a combination of all full- and part-time students. Fall semester to spring semester persistence was highest for full-time first time in college students, ranging from 82.3% to 83.7% from 2017–2020 (San Antonio College, 2021). Part-time students' persistence was lower, ranging from 53.8% to 59.5% in the same years (San Antonio College, 2021). The data help demonstrate the persistence of first time in college students at San Antonio

College. The persistence data are also interesting because no semesters impacted by the remote transition or remote modality are included.

Table 2

San Antonio College Fall to Spring First Time in College Persistence

Fall to Spring	Fall 2017 to Spring 2018	Fall 2018 to Spring 2019	Fall 2019 to Spring 2020
FTIC full-time	82.3%	84.0%	83.7%
	678/824	816/972	1,286/1,536
FTIC part-time	59.5%	56.4%	53.8%
	1205/2,205	903/1,601	935/1,738
FTIC all	66.1%	66.8%	67.8%
	1,883/2,849	1,719/2,573	2,221/3,274

Note: Adapted from "SAC At-A-Glance," by San Antonio College Institutional Research, 2020. (San Antonio College has granted permission to utilize data charts from the college website.)

The National Student Clearing House published a "Persistence and Retention" report in 2021 that demonstrated specific enrollment trends. In that report, persistence was when college students returned to any higher educational institution the following year, and retention referred to college students who enrolled in the same institution as the previous academic semester. The report showed a 73.9% persistence among first time in college students in both two-year and four-year institutions (National Student Clearinghouse, 2021b). That meant just over 25% of college students did not return after their freshman year of college in fall 2020. Specific to two-year colleges, the National Student Clearing House (2021b) reported 58.5% overall average persistence between full-time and part-time students in 2019. In the previous year, 2018, persistence was 62.1% (National Student Clearinghouse, 2021b). San Antonio College (2021) reported its first time in college students' persistence, which in this case would be college

retention, from fall 2019 to fall 2020 at an average of 44.6% between full-time and part-time students, which was lower than the national two-year average of 58.5%.

The National Student Clearing House (2021b) report further detailed persistence in twoyear institutions by detailing continued enrollment by race. Asian and White students had the strongest persistence, and Latinx and Black reported the lowest (National Student Clearing House, 2021b). The race data were not specific to first time in college students, rather the data was separated by two-year and four-year higher educational institutions.

First time in college students are a diverse mix of adults in varying age groups, and many come directly from high school to college. Those first time in college students who transitioned directly from high school in fall 2020 were in an unusual situation, because they completed their senior year virtually and then had to begin college in the same modality (Ezarik, 2021). Many students enrolled into colleges and began classes without ever physically being on campus. That meant orientation, advising, and any welcome convocations were web-based. This web-based introduction to the college experience could impact students differently. Those desiring a virtual experience perhaps preferred that method, whereas others who wanted to see people, the campus, and have an in-person interaction might have felt dissatisfaction. That mindset likely continued when the courses began. Some students were happy and excited to be remote and others were not. Those feelings possibly impacted the findings of this study.

In a study conducted at a university in the northeastern United States, Thibodeaux et al. (2016) asserted that first time in college students struggled with time management and goal setting. The study participants included 589 first semester university freshmen who underestimated the amount of time needed to complete class assignments or to study for an exam (Thibodeaux et al., 2016). Ocampo, a college freshman, shared that time management was a challenge for her during the first semester of college (California Student Journalism Corps, 2020). In Turner's (2016) study about higher education male retention, the research found that males were often unprepared for the amount of work their college courses required. Ezarik (2021) stated that students in two-year colleges had more support in their learning, but many were still unprepared to enter higher education.

Sæle et al. (2016) suggested that faculty should take time to help students understand how to learn and develop effective study habits. In high school, students felt they could get by with reviewing PowerPoints and attending class, but they quickly realized that college was much more intensive and more work was required to be successful (Turner, 2016). Although those students were adults, many were still maturing and needed guidance in how to be successful in college-level coursework (Sæle et al., 2016). Goal setting is a teachable skill often covered in orientation courses required by first time in college students. Students creating a plan for their success is necessary as they enter in the world of higher education (Thibodeaux et al., 2016).

Another study conducted on 428 first time in college university students to assess learning approaches and academic achievement found that students performed better when they were actively engaged in the learning process and encouraged to develop more in-depth understanding of the course content (Sæle et al., 2016). Taking the time to involve the students in their learning will lead to deeper learning, and in turn, stronger academic performance (Sæle et al., 2016). Also, Sæle et al. (2016) stated that students needed to be taught how to study and proper time management skills to have strong academic performance.

This information paints the picture of underprepared study habits and low academic performance of first time in college students. And, if students have lower student success in the

remote modality semester in this study, this information will help explain that outcome. Or, if students are more successful in the remote modality, this study will provide a different opinion. **Gender**

Although there is research about academic performance based on gender in asynchronous online learning, little research exists on student success by gender in the synchronous remote modality. Gender is an important variable because research has found differences in academic performance, including academic performance in online learning, based on gender. The goal of including this variable is to provide insight into student success based on gender within the specific remote learning modality.

From the beginnings of online learning, research has shown that males and females differ in their engagement levels and learning experiences (Rovai & Baker, 2005). Morante et al. (2017) study also found males and females engaged differently in online courses but confirmed both genders were motivated by grades and feedback. Males and females differed in preference of learning modality. Yu (2021) reported that the majority of females favored face-to-face learning, but male students preferred online learning. The reasoning for the difference was the females enjoyed the consistency of face-to-face learning, but the males liked the convenience of online learning (Yu, 2021). In contrast, an older study from Perkowski (2013) found that females had higher levels of academic performance in an online modality in comparison to male students.

An article by Liu et al. (2021) found a difference in academic student performance by gender at China high schools during the COVID-19 lockdown. The study identified that females had stronger abilities to be self-regulated learners (Liu et al., 2021). A self-regulated learner is similar to SDL, and the terms are often used interchangeably in academic research (Saks & Leijen, 2014). Liu et al. (2021) found female students were stronger in the initial phase of

learning referred to as the preparatory phase. The preparatory phase is the process leading up to the actual learning. Female students were better at setting the stage to create an environment to be successful, and females were also stronger with the ability to adjust their moods (Liu et al., 2021). That study also found female students were better at time management and at seeking help from their teachers during remote learning (Liu et al., 2021).

In a Best Colleges 2020 article titled "Trends in Online Education: Gender Differences," the author provided insight on perceptions of 505 students who graduated from online degree programs in the years 2015–2020 (Venable, 2020). The study was conducted prior to COVID-19 but still provided relevant insight on the gender-specific perceptions of online learning. The female participants in that study reported lower annual salaries than the males, were more diverse than the male respondents, and were younger. In other words, the males in that group of respondents were more likely to be older, white, and had a higher salary. Both males and females reported challenges in online learning, with females experiencing obstacles more than males. Specifically, financial and Internet connections were listed as major challenges in earning their degree (Venable, 2020). Males and females also agreed on the necessary skills in online learning such as time management, persistence, self-direction, self-initiative, and confidence (Venable, 2020). Males and females differed on their additional support needs, with males stating they needed more time management and computer literacy skills (Venable, 2020). Female desires for support were fewer, but women still stated they needed more institutional support with time management (Venable, 2020). The report concluded with findings from open-ended questions regarding guidance for future online students. The primary suggestions were using time management and persistence to be successful (Venable, 2020). Venable (2020) also reinforced that online learning was providing lower income, younger, and minority group females with

educational opportunities. Those findings help researchers understand the climate of online learning before COVID-19.

In a study done post-pandemic on remote transition, Korlat et al. (2021 challenged prior research that indicated males had more competence in digital learning modalities than females. It was found that gender did not impact students' perceived abilities in their success in virtual learning (Korlat et al., 2021). In other words, that study found gender did not impact self-efficacy in virtual learning. Korlat et al. also found that females were more likely to engage with faculty and to ask questions, which in turn, created a stronger teacher response to females. However, that study and others lacked definitive data that indicated academic performance in remote learning specific to gender. Therefore, it is unclear if males or females had stronger academic performance in remote learning courses.

Online Course Academic Performance and Gender

There are inconsistent findings in online student success by gender (Yukselturk & Bulut, 2007). Therefore, I will provide summaries of studies found in collecting data on this topic. Kupczynski et al. (2014) performed a study on student success of education majors at an educational institution in south Texas. The study found that males and females who were in a low GPA range performed differently in online courses. Specifically, males were significantly less successful in online courses in comparison to females in the same low GPA category (Kupczynski et al., 2014). The authors determined that females were more likely to seek assistance in online courses from their peers, which the authors thought contributed to the females' higher levels of success over their male counterparts (Kupczynski et al., 2014). Both males and females in the middle and upper range GPAs had similar success levels in online courses (Kupczynski et al., 2014). In summary, that study found differences between gender if

the variable of GPA was used. However, there were only differences found in academic performance by gender in the lower level GPA range.

Different results were found in another study done at a community college in south Texas. This study compared student performance in face-to-face and online college algebra courses using the variable of gender (Amro et al., 2015). The authors found students earned higher grades in the face-to-face courses and female grades were higher than males (Amro et al., 2015). In that case, females academically outperformed males in both face-to-face and online courses (Amro et al., 2015).

Paul and Jefferson (2019) conducted a study at Fort Valley State University in Georgia over a period of 8 years to identify if students were more successful in face-to-face or online courses. A total of 548 students were used to compare student performance in environmental science face-to-face and online courses with a focus on the variable of gender. No significant difference was found in student performance by modality or gender (Paul & Jefferson, 2019). That study supported the findings by Kupczynski et al. (2014) that gender did not impact student performance. Also, those findings reaffirmed initial statements by Yukselturk and Bulut (2007) that there was little consistency among research of academic performance in online courses using the variable of gender.

The previously mentioned studies and research are important in understanding trends of student performance in online and face-to-face modalities. However, the studies do not compare the face-to-face learning to the remote modality. There is a gap in research on student success in remote learning, which further highlights the importance of this study.

Chapter 3: Methodology

Unlike face-to-face and online learning modalities, remote learning is a modality that lacks literature about students' academic performance, specifically, productive grade rate and retention. Without data on student academic performance, long-term planning that includes the remote modality can become problematic. This study provided student success data from the remote semester of fall 2020 and compared it to the face-to-face semester of fall 2019. Additional studies will be needed to determine patterns and to identify trends, but this is a crucial first step in analyzing student performance in this new learning modality.

For this study, it was necessary to take a quantitative approach because productive grade rate and retention, which are measured numerically, are key in analyzing student success. As previously mentioned, productive grade rate is the percentage of students per course who earned an A, B, or C as a final letter grade. Retention is the percentage of students who completed the course. To further explain, if students were retained in a course, it means that they did not request to drop or were not dropped by a faculty member. As discussed earlier, many reasons explain why students withdraw from courses. Regardless, both productive grade rate and retention percentages provide important student success data.

Research Questions

Primary Research Question

Were the productive grade rate and retention percentages in the 16-week fall 2020 remote learning first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) greater than productive grade rate and retention percentages in the 16-week fall 2019 face-to-face first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

Secondary Research Question

Were gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality type predictors of productive grade rate or retention in the fall 2019 and fall 2020 semesters first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

Null Hypothesis

Gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality were not predictors of productive grade rate or retention in the fall 2019 and fall 2020 semesters first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301)at San Antonio College.

Population Sample

The participant sample came solely from San Antonio College. Based on enrollment analytics that included the attribute of first time in college, the study identified three different courses highly populated with first time in college students. The data was obtained from the ENGL 1301, HIST 1301, and SPCH 1311 courses. The two academic semesters that served as comparison groups were the fall 2019 semester with the aforementioned face-to-face courses and the fall 2020 semester remote sections in the same three courses. Although all students enrolled in those sections were included in the data collection, Table 3 shows the total number of first time in college students by semester and gender, which were representative the study population.

Student population demographics for those courses was used to answer the secondary research question. No identifying information such as name or student identification number was used in this study. Table 4 provides enrollment for the two semesters, enrollment by subject, and enrollment by gender. In the table, there is a difference of total enrollment between the two semesters and differing numbers of enrollment by gender. As mentioned earlier, there was a

national decrease in fall 2020 enrollment at 2-year colleges by 10.1% (National Student Clearinghouse Research Center, 2021), but San Antonio College decreased only by 1.37% (San Antonio College, 2021). More specifically, National Student Clearinghouse Research Center (2021) reported a decrease of 14.7% for males and a decrease of 6.8% for females in 2-year colleges. San Antonio College reported well under the national statistics with a decrease of only 6.46% for males and having a 1.83% increase for female enrollment.

Table 3

San Antonio College First Time in College Enrollment by Gender for Fall 2019 and Fall 2020

FTIC Enrollment by Semester	Fall 2019	Fall 2020
Males	622	415
Females	911	720
Total percentage each term	1533 = 50% of students	1135 = 44% of students

Note: From "SAC At-A-Glance," by San Antonio College Institutional Research, 2020. (San Antonio College has granted permission to utilize data charts from the college website.)

Table 4

San Antonio College Enrollment by Gender and Selected Courses for Fall 2019 and Fall 2020

Enrollment by Gender	Fall 2019 ENGL 1301	Fall 2020 ENGL 1301	Fall 2019 HIST 1301	Fall 2020 HIST 1301	Fall 2019 SPCH 1311	Fall 2020 SPCH 1311
Males	725	545	422	278	146	121
Females	1,100	995	474	447	217	219
Total	1,825	1,540	896	725	363	340

Note: From San Antonio College Institutional Research, 2020. (San Antonio College has granted permission to utilize enrollment data.)

Quantitative research analysis requires at least two groups to compare the statistical data

(Creswell and Guetterman, 2019). The two groups that were drawn from the two different fall

semesters were composed of the same first time in college population characteristics. Student academic performance is often measured using different students, because they typically do not take the same courses twice. Therefore, the analysis is in seeking a pattern or determining a relationship between variables. For this study, only participants enrolled in the three different selected 16-week courses from fall 2019 and fall 2020 were used.

Quasi-experimental design offers the researcher an opportunity to gather data from intact groups rather than random selection (Creswell & Guetterman, 2019). A quasi-experimental design was utilized because the participants were not randomly selected, rather selected groups from San Antonio College that met the desired characteristics were chosen. Leavy (2017) also explained that quasi-experimental design was the "utilizations of natural settings or groups, and thus subjects are not randomly assigned" (p. 260). San Antonio College offers a variety of courses students take throughout their undergraduate or associates degree or certificate. The three courses selected provided a natural setting of an established group of first time in college students, which met the criteria needed to answer the research questions.

Data Collection

San Antonio College, located in San Antonio, Texas, served as the research site. The location was the most obvious choice for data collection because that was where I was employed and I was familiar with the student population. San Antonio College has an Office of Institutional Effectiveness, which is solely responsible for collecting and providing data on its students. Much of the information was available to the public on the college website, and other data was provided to faculty and staff. As a faculty member, I had access to large Excel documents that provided specific semester student performance data and included a variety of demographic variables. Those previously attributed data collections were given to academic

departments throughout the academic year to aid in course scheduling and to help identify key characteristics of our students with the goal of increasing student success. Those datasets also provided specific information regarding productive grade rates and retention in courses that was necessary for faculty to determine student success of their individual courses. San Antonio College gave me written permission to utilize the secondary data to complete my research. I had access to the Excel documents on the college document site and had all files encrypted and saved on my password-protected personal computer.

Data Analyses

The SPSS data analysis tool was used to answer the primary and secondary research questions. The primary research question used descriptive statistics because it helped summarize data (Cronk, 2008). Descriptive statistics, specifically central tendency, was used to identify and to compare the means of productive grade rate and retention for each of the three courses for the two different semesters. The fall 2019 semester data included face-to-face course results, and the fall 2020 semester showed remote learning course results. The independent variables were the instructional modalities, and the dependent variables were productive grade rate and retention data for the different semesters. In order to test the significance of the compared productive grade rate and retention means found using descriptive statistics, an independent samples *t*-test was performed. A *t*-test is utilized when there is comparison of means from two different groups (Pallant, 2016).

Hypothesis: San Antonio College first time in college student productive grade rate and retention will be greater in the remote fall 2020 semester remote learning modality than in the face-to-face fall 2019 semester. (The hypothesis was based on the pilot study findings.)

SPSS allowed creation of bar graphs based on the findings. Bar graphs, with the statistical data labeled, are commonly shown to visually explain data in large academic convocations. These convocations typically take place at the beginning of academic semesters and provide recent information about the college and student academic performance. This data, though simplistic, is valuable to faculty and easy to decipher and recognize patterns. Student success data presented in this pattern could have immediate and long-term impacts to course scheduling and modality planning. Study findings were showcased from the three courses combined as they were representative of the total first time in college population and separately to determine if there was consistency among the student performance data.

The secondary research question was answered by running a binary logistical regression. Hua et al. (2021) explained that binary logistical regression predicted the influence of various independent variables existing simultaneously to predict the impact on the dependent variable. To further explain, a binary logistical regression was used when a researcher wanted to determine which variables were significant predictors of an outcome. In this study, the dependent variables were productive grade rate and retention. The independent variables that were used were gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality. The binary logistical regression helped determine if any of the independent variables were significant predictors of productive grade rate or retention.

To create a SPSS dataset that could run a successful binary logistical regression, the productive grade rate and retention data were extracted from both semesters in the three selected courses and the independent variables from the college Excel data. All of the independent variables tested were dichotomist. A dichotomist variable is a variable that has one of two descriptions (Horber, 2022). Then, the independent variables were recoded using a 1 or a 2.

Table 5 presents the labels. Finally, the regression test was run to determine predictors of productive grade rate and retention.

Table 5

Recoding Independent Variables for SPSS Dataset

Label	1	2
Gender	Female	Male
First Generation	First Generation Student	Non-First-Generation Student
Economic Status	Economically Disadvantaged	Non-Economically Disadvantaged
Veteran Status	Non-Veteran	Veteran
Modality	Fall 2019 (Face-to-Face)	Fall 2020 (Remote)

It is important to mention the binary logistical regression test identifies statistical significance, whereas descriptive statistics demonstrates practical difference. This more sophisticated test is important because of the difference in population sizes. Face-to-face enrollment was larger in fall 2019 than the remote enrollment of fall 2020 when comparing the selected courses. Therefore, using binary logistical regression allowed me to identify the statistical significance and to test additional variables to determine if they were predictors of an outcome (see the results provided in Chapter 4).

Chapter 4: Findings

A quantitative study was used to compare productive grade rate and retention data from the fall 2019 face-to-face semester and the fall 2020 remote learning semester to determine in which semester the students had higher measured student success. As mentioned, student success in this dissertation is the combination of productive grade rate and retention. Productive grade rate is the percentage of students per course who earned an A, B, or C and retention is the percentage of students who remained in the course after the drop date. The student success data use in this study was collected from three different subject areas. Freshman-level English (ENGL 1301), freshman-level History (HIST 1301), and freshman-level Speech (SPCH 1311) courses were selected because those courses had close to half of their total enrollment from first time in college students. Those courses were also selected because the enrollment was over 1,000 students in each of the semesters, and the three courses are considered to be core classes according to The Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board (2021) and the San Antonio College. Those courses are not specific to a particular certification program or undergraduate major, rather they are common courses taken by all students hoping to satisfy the core curriculum requirements. Therefore, the student population in this sample was a diverse mix of students and undergraduate degree plans.

As mentioned in Chapter 3, a decrease of 398 students in first time in college enrollment occurred from fall 2019 to fall 2020. That decrease in enrollment was consistent to the National Student Clearinghouse (2021) fall enrollment report national decrease in enrollment of 2-year colleges by 10.1%. San Antonio College saw a much smaller decrease of enrollment with only a 1.5% decrease (San Antonio College, 2021). Although there was a smaller decrease of

55

enrollment at San Antonio College, fewer students were enrolled in remote sections in fall 2020 than face-to-face sections in fall of 2019.

Table 6

San Antonio College Enrollment of Face-to-Face and Asynchronous Online Fall 2019 to Fall 2020

	Fall 2019	Fall 2020
Total San Antonio College enrollment	19,499	19,231
Total seats enrolled in face-to-face courses	32,056	25,114
Total seats enrolled in 100% asynchronous online courses	18,232	20,931

Note: Adapted from Institutional Research Report, San Antonio College, (2021). (San Antonio College has granted permission to utilize data charts from the college website.)

Table 6 shows a shift in enrollment. There was a large decrease in fall 2020 in face-toface courses. Please note, this table does not specify that the fall 2020 face-to-faces course were actually conducted remotely. The chart demonstrates total student enrollment only differed by 268 students, but the total seats in face-to-face courses decreased in 2020 and the online total seat enrollment increased. This data suggests that students enrolled in 100% online courses more in fall of 2020 than in 2019, and a variety of reasons could support that shift. First, students were informed that face-to-face courses were not going to be held on campus for the fall 2020 semester and their instruction would come from Zoom rather than on campus inside physical classrooms. Many students had already experienced instruction from Zoom during the switch midsemester in spring 2020 at San Antonio College, from their high schools or from taking summer 2020 classes. The experience on Zoom might have given students stronger self-efficacy to navigate completely online courses. Also, students might have already determined they disliked the Zoom modality and were willing to shift to 100% online courses. In either case, online courses became more popular in fall 2020, which helped explain the decrease in enrollment in the selected courses in this study in the comparison semester.

Primary Research Question

Were the productive grade rate and retention percentages in the 16-week fall 2020 remote learning first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) greater than productive grade rate and retention percentages in the 16-week fall 2019 face-to-face first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

To respond to the primary research question, all fall 2019 face-to-face sections and all fall 2020 remote sections of the above-mentioned courses needed to be extracted from the existing semester datasets provided by the college. A new dataset was created with the specific course data referenced in the question. Once the new dataset was created, a descriptive statistics test was run to find the mean productive grade rate and retention for the fall 2019 semester and the fall 2020 semester. It is important to mention that results of this study are presented in bar charts (figures) and tables because those visual data representations are often used in academic convocations to demonstrate student performance data. Seeing results in this manner is a visually effective way for faculty and staff to identify differences and growth among semesters and student groups. These tools, which helped answer the primary research question, are straightforward and are designed to provide clear representation of practical research data. See the Table 9 bar graph for the findings.

Figure 2 is a bar graph output of the productive grade rate and retention from fall 2019 face-to-face courses and fall 2020 remote courses. The data came from a combination of all ENGL 1301, HIST 1301, and SPCH 1311 face-to-face courses in the fall 2019 and the remote courses from fall 2020. Productive grade rate and retention were higher in fall 2020, which indicated student success was higher in remote courses rather than in face-to-face courses when

comparing those two semesters. Those results demonstrated practical differences were not

tested for statistical difference.

Figure 2

Productive grade rate and retention by combined selected first time in college courses



To test the statistical significance, an independent samples *t*-test was conducted to compare productive grade rate for students in face-to-face modality and remote modality conditions. No significant difference was found in the productive grade rate for face-to-face modality (M = .75, SD = .43) and remote modality (M = .76, SD = .42) conditions; *t* (5687) = -1.3, p = .98. Those results suggested that modality did not have an effect on productive grade rate. Also, in order to test the significance, an independent samples *t*-test was conducted to compare retention for students in face-to-face modality and remote modality conditions. A significant difference was found in the retention for face-to-face modality (M = .91, SD = .28) and remote modality (M = .93, SD = .25) conditions; *t* (5687) = -2.8, p = .03. Those results suggested that modality did have an effect on retention.

The results of the independent samples *t*-test suggested that although the data in the bar graph demonstrated that academic performance means were higher in the remote semester of 2020, the difference between the semesters was not statistically significant for productive grade rate but was significant for retention. This additional test of significance is valuable because it confirms the findings are factual and not due to error. To further analyze the data from the Figure 2, Figures 3 and 4 detail the productive grade rate and retention data by the semester and for specific courses.

Figure 3

Fall 2019 and Fall 2020 Productive Grade Rate Data per Selected First Time in College Courses



Figures 2 and 3 show an increase of productive grade rate and retention from fall 2019 to fall 2020 in ENGL1301 and HIST 1301. Therefore, in that specific comparison, students performed better in those two subjects in fall 2020 remotely than face-to-face in fall 2019. In contrast, the SPCH 1311 productive grade rate and retention data was greater in the fall 2019 face-to-face sections. There was also a smaller difference in enrollment, only 26 students, in the

SPCH courses between the two semesters.

As a faculty member who teaches Speech 1311, I can help explain the data in Speech 1311. I believe students' performance was lower in the remote modality because of the learning objectives of this course compared to English and History. Speech required students to communicate effectively in small groups and to deliver presentations in order to meet the learning objectives. Those objectives were performed and measured within Zoom, which might have been unfamiliar to students. In other words, students were required to communicate virtually in group settings. Likely, that was a still new practice for many. Based on the growth and development of virtual skills I witnessed instructing remote courses, I think as students become more comfortable with remote learning, there could be an improvement on productive grade rate and retention in the Speech 1311 remote environment. Further studies would need to be conducted to test that hypothesis.

Figure 4



Fall 2019 and Fall 2020 Retention Data per Selected First Time in College Courses

Regardless of the specific findings in Speech, the primary research question answer was based on the average of the three purposely selected courses. The research question used productive grade rate and retention averages because that was the traditional practice of San Antonio College to present information. In this study, the findings demonstrated that no significant difference was found in productive grade rate for first time in college students in remote classes in fall 2020 compared to the fall 2019 face-to-face semester. However, there was a significant difference in retention. More semesters and additional courses would need to be analyzed in a future study to make assumptions about first time in college students in the remote learning modality.

Secondary Research Question

The secondary research question in this study analyzes the significance of the primary research question findings and adds in several variables to determine what is predictive of student success. The variables in this question are gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality. Each variable was dichotomous, meaning it could be categorized in one of two parts. To be specific, the variable of veteran status was classified as a 1 or a 2. That meant a student was classified as either a veteran or not. Please reference the variable chart figure 1 in Chapter 3 to see labels for all the independent variables. The variables were selected because they were available in the student success data sets provided to faculty at San Antonio College. Also, the variables were referenced in higher education literature as factors of student success. San Antonio College and other higher education institutions use these variables to guide decisions and student success planning.

The variable that directly related to the primary research question was modalities. In the secondary research question, the modality variable was either face-to-face or remote. As a
reminder, fall 2019 was face-to-face and fall 2020 was remote. The additional variables were not all discussed in this study but were still relevant because they existed in the selected courses and in literature regarding higher education student performance. The results of the secondary question provided information about the significance of the primary findings and added predictors of student success. More semesters will need to be analyzed to make a more concrete assumption regarding findings of this measure of student success.

Secondary Research Question

Were gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality type predictors of productive grade rate or retention in the fall 2019 and fall 2020 semesters first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

Null Hypothesis: Gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality were not predictors of productive grade rate or retention in the fall 2019 and fall 2020 semesters first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College.

In order to respond to the secondary research question, all fall 2019 face-to-face sections and all fall 2020 remote sections of the above-mentioned courses needed to be extracted from the existing semester datasets provided by the college along with the additional variables. To determine which variables were significant predictors of productive grade rate and retention, a binary logistical regression was performed in SPSS. As explained in Chapter 3, a binary logistical regression is used to analyze multiple variables and their impact on an outcome (Patel, 2021). The results in the primary research question identified a practical difference in modality using descriptive statistics.

Secondary Research Question Results

A binary logistical regression was performed to determine if gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality type impacted the likelihood that students earned a positive productive grade rate (A, B, or C in a course). The regression explained .4% (Nagelkerke R2) of the variance in productive grade rate and correctly classified 75.5% of cases. Examination of the variables in the equation table Table 8 found gender to be statistically significant. Females were .811 times more likely to earn an A, B, or C (positive productive grade rate) than their male counterparts. Therefore, gender was a significant predictor of productive grade rate, rejecting the null hypothesis. First generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality type were not significantly associated with predicting productive grade rate, therefore, accepting the null hypothesis.

Secondary Research Question: Retention

A binary logistical regression was performed to determine if gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality type impacted the likelihood that students earned a positive retention rate (retained in a course after drop date). The regression explained .7% (Nagelkerke R2) of the variance in retention and correctly classified 92.1% of cases.

Examination of the variables in the equation found gender and modality to be statistically significant. Females were .812 more times likely to be retained compared to their male counterparts, and students were 1.257 times more likely to be retained in fall 2019 (face-to-face modality). Therefore, gender and modality were significant predictors of retention, rejecting the null hypothesis. First generation status, economic status, and veteran status were not significantly associated with predicting retention and accept the null hypothesis

Summary of Findings

Based on the primary research question and the method of analysis used, descriptive statistics found productive grade rate and retention were higher in the analyzed first time in college courses remote semester than the face-to-face semester. The independent sample t-test compared the statistical difference between these means and determined there was not a significant difference between productive grade rate but there was a significant difference between retention. In addition, the binary logistical regression test discovered that modality was not a significant predictor of productive grade rate but was a significant predictor of retention. Therefore, the findings suggested that students were more likely to be retained in a face-to-face course rather than a remote course.

The binary logistical regression also tested additional variables in order to predict their impact on student success. The variables that were not significant predictors of productive grade rate or retention were first generation status, economic status, and veteran status. Gender was a significant predictor on both productive grade rate and retention, indicating that females were more likely to earn an A, B, or C in the selected courses and be retained.

When only using descriptive statistics, the results of the secondary research question were different than the results of the primary research question. This can be confusing, but it is important to understand that the initial results were simply a comparison of averages whereas the t-test and secondary research question took the analysis a step further to determine if the results were statistically significant. The population sample sizes were different, so using averages alone does not reveal the total picture. The logistical regression was a necessary step to determine if the course modality truly predicted student success. In this case, modality did not impact productive grade rate but did impact retention. The variable that impacted both productive grade rate and retention was gender. In the next chapter, these results and the connections with the literature will be discussed further.

Chapter 5: Discussion

The purpose of this study was to compare student success data, productive grade rate, and retention between a semester where the courses were offered in the face-to-face modality to a semester where the same courses were offered in a remote, or online, synchronous modality. Also, additional variables were analyzed to determine if they were predictors of student success. The three courses used in both semesters were freshman-level History, English, and Speech. Those courses were selected because of their large enrollment of first time in college students. As mentioned in chapter 2, first time in college students are at risk for dropping out. Because of this, it is important to identify any possible strategies that would increase their persistence to future academic semesters.

The semesters used in this study were fall 2019 when classes were offered on campus in the traditional face-to-face modality and then fall 2020 when classes were offered only remotely due to the ongoing COVID 19 pandemic. Fall 2019 was chosen because it was the last semester at San Antonio College that was uninterrupted by COVID-19. Fall 2020 was selected because it was the first semester where classes were offered using the remote modality.

Primary Research Question

Were the productive grade rate and retention percentages in 16-week fall 2020 remote learning first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) greater than productive grade rate and retention percentages in 16-week fall 2019 face-to-face first time in college courses (History 1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

The primary research question results initially showed that student productive grade rate and retention were greater in the remote semester than in the face-to-face semester. However, a *t*test was also performed and found no statistical significance in the difference between the productive grade rate means but did find the retention mean differences to be statistically significant. The secondary research question confirmed the statistical findings from the *t*-test. Therefore, the discussion and recommendations in this chapter are going to be based on the findings and analyses of the secondary research question.

Secondary Research Question

Were gender, first generation status, economic status, veteran status, and modality type predictors of productive grade rate or retention in fall 2019 and fall 2020 semester first time in college courses (History1301, Speech 1311, and English 1301) at San Antonio College?

Modality and Productive Grade Rate

The results of the secondary research question found that modality was not a significant predictor of productive grade rate. That suggested students were just as likely to earn an A, B, or C in the remote semester as they were in the face-to-face semester.

Regarding productive grade rate and SDL, the similar student productive grade rate performance in both modalities suggested that both groups of students possessed comparable levels of SDL. That meant students had some strategies to navigate their learning and to determine their own needs. I believe that was because many students and faculty at San Antonio College had already been exposed to the college's learning management system, Canvas, before the rushed (emergency) transition to remote learning. Although there was not a set standard of the extent Canvas was incorporated, using Canvas had been a requirement for faculty at San Antonio College for approximately 6 years. Faculty used Canvas to provide a variety of learning support for students like posting announcements, making notes accessible, and keeping a virtual gradebook. I know some faculty did that more than others, so students all had different levels of skill and comfort using Canvas. Regardless, the utilization of Canvas is going to encourage and prompt students to use their SDL skills, because when there is a location where course information is stored, students can independently seek answers to questions. This opinion is consistent with Geng et al. (2019) who found that using technology in courses is going to increase motivation and SDL. Also mentioned earlier, the public health response to the pandemic put students' SDL skills to the test (Alghamdi, 2021; Mahlaba, 2020). Specifically, students who had little practice demonstrating how they could take the lead in their learning were finally given the opportunity due to the pandemic and shift to remote learning. I think the reason that San Antonio College productive grade rates were similar in both the face-to-face and remote learning modalities is because of the SDL skills that had already been fostered and utilized by incorporating Canvas in our courses. Remote learning was new, but many of the classroom tools were familiar due to Canvas.

Modality and Retention

The results of the secondary research question suggested that modality was a significant predictor of retention. Specifically, the face-to-face modality of fall 2019 had a more successful retention rate than the remote fall 2020 semester.

Regarding retention and self-efficacy, the secondary research question found that retention was higher in the face-to-face semester. That finding indicated self-efficacy, which is the belief that one has the abilities to be successful in a situation (Tinto, 2019), was stronger in face-to-face courses and weaker in the remote modality. I speculate the feelings of low selfefficacy might have been due to the unfamiliarity with courses being taught entirely in the remote modality in combination with the additional stresses related to the pandemic. We need to keep in mind the potential issues those students were facing due to the pandemic and how the issues contributed to the students' learning experience. Those could include issues around food insecurity, job loss, mental health, and even sickness. A new learning modality would be challenging even in an ideal circumstance, but the added pandemic-related challenges add another layer of distress. This speculation is consistent with an earlier study that found stress levels were connected with self-efficacy of remote learning (Alemany-Arrebola et al., 2020). Unfortunately, that possibly led to more students withdrawing from the fall 2020 courses in this study. I imagine once the pandemic subsides and students are less stressed about issues related to COVID-19, their feelings of self-efficacy might strengthen toward remote learning.

Gender and Productive Grade Rate and Retention

The analyses also identified gender as a predictor of student success with females more likely to earn and A, B, or C and to be retained in the course. That finding was consistent with Amro et al. (2015) whose study also found females performed better than males in the online modality. However, Kupczynski et al. (2014), Paul and Jefferson (2019), and Yukselturk and Bulut (2007) found no statistical difference in academic performance using the variable of gender. These studies are valuable to mention in connection with the findings of this study because they are predictors as to how students will perform in courses that are not face-to-face. Also note that the results of those studies are representative of online courses rather than a remote modality.

It is important to remember that not only is being identified as female predictive of student success in this study, but female enrollment is also growing at San Antonio College. As mentioned earlier, a larger enrollment decrease occurred for males than females from fall 2019 to fall 2020. In consistency with the National Student Clearinghouse Enrollment Report (2021a), San Antonio College also reported a decrease of male enrollment, but female enrollment actually increased. San Antonio College has reported a larger enrollment of females over males for the past four years, but the fall 2020 difference was the largest, with female students making up 63.3% of the enrollment and males making up only 36.7% (San Antonio College, 2020). This data is consistent with National Student Clearinghouse Enrollment (2021a) that reports a higher decrease over the past four years in male enrollment than female enrollment. Therefore, further research needs to be conducted to determine why females are outperforming and outnumbering their male counterparts at San Antonio College and if this gender data is a consistent among other higher educational institutions.

Regarding gender in relation to self-efficacy, sense-of-belonging, and SDL, the research reviewed in Chapter 2 identified behaviors of female students that supported the academic success findings of this study. Liu et al. (2021) reported that high school female students in remote learning had higher levels of SDL, were better at preparing for remote learning, and had stronger time management skills than male students. Liu et al. also reported that females were more likely to seek support from their instructors than were male students. That behavior was also described by Korlat et al. (2021) and Kupczynski et al. (2014), who stated that university female students were more frequently seeking assistance from faculty in the online learning modality than their male classmates. This helps explain why gender is a predictor of student success. If female students are more likely to seek support, that would indicate they are more apt to engage in the course, which is going to create a stronger sense of belonging within the classroom than males. As stated by Strayhorn (2018), engaging in the classroom frequently leads to a sense of belonging, which means they feel valued and respected. Students who feel valued contribute more, seek assistance, and then ultimately have better academic achievement.

As an educator, I can confirm this behavior. When students ask me questions, they are more likely to develop a connection with me as an instructor. This is because usually these questions often lead to conversations about the course content and typically end with me reminding them that I am always here to help and to keep the questions coming. This additional time with students creates a comfort for any further questions they might have. I also agree that I see this more frequently in female than in male students.

The successful behaviors of female students, the growth of female enrollment, and data that show females outperforming male students can be celebrated but also cause concern about male students. I am worried about the future of males in higher education and specifically the future of males at San Antonio College. More support is needed to identify and fill the achievement gaps, more outreach to promote enrollment, and more training for faculty to learn how to engage with male students to create a stronger sense of belonging for them in the classroom. Baldasare (2021) analyzed the current strategies that two-year colleges are implementing to improve persistence in male students such as learning communities, event participation, and mentoring. He found that academic advising was the most important strategy in retaining male students (Baldasare, 2021). Baldasare (2021) also suggested that colleges conduct an assessment of their current services that support male students to identify what was working and how to promote those services. Hopefully, with time and implementation of strategies, males can narrow the achievement gap.

Results Summary

In summary, the results of my research study bring me to two different conclusions. First, the results in both modalities reported similar productive grade rates. Therefore, the remote modality needs further analysis to determine if this is a pattern of student success. If so, remote courses should be offered as an option for students in the same way that face-to-face and online courses are. The pandemic forced education to make the shift to remote learning, and just

because the pandemic subsides, we should not take away the educational practices that emerged and certainty not those that are effective.

Secondly, each semester at the faculty convocation, quantitative data is presented to faculty using averages of productive grade rate and retention of students to show academic performance by semester. Information presented in this manner does not provide statistically significant results or fully consider the various student demographic variables. Using binary logistical regression allowed me to test multiple dichotomist variables to determine if they are predictors of student success. Because my results indicated that productive grade rate was not significant and retention was significant based on modality, I now question the way in which data have been presented in the past. Specifically, I wonder if the college administrators could present a more detailed picture of student academic performance that would be easy to follow. There is certainly value in comparing means and finding patterns, but taking a deeper look allows educators to see a bigger picture and to test if there is true significance in the results.

Limitations

The greatest limitation is also the greatest reason for this study. There is a lack of current data about remote learning and student performance in higher education. To be specific, little published research has focused on first time in college students' productive grade rate and retention in this modality. Also, little has been published regarding the difference in academic performance of forced or voluntary remote instruction. This lack of information prevents higher education administrators and faculty from understanding the needs of students that are unique to remote learning. In turn, little planning or few specific strategies have been put in place to promote academic success. The only way to overcome this limitation is to perform and publish academic research about the remote learning modality.

A second limitation of this research study is the narrowed scope of the population. San Antonio College is the only educational institution considered in this study. The demographics of this community college and the first time in college students there might not be representative to all colleges. My experience with remote learning as an instructor is also only from this campus. I have first-hand knowledge of the emergency transition that occurred in spring 2020 and the practices and trainings required in preparation for fall 2020. However, I do not know, nor is it widely reported, how other institutions responded, so my perception is limited. Regardless of that limitation, this study will certainly provide a preliminary reference and perhaps a starting point should other institutions want to conduct a similar comparison.

Another limitation comes from the use of the binary logistical regression test and the low demonstrated R^2 and estimate of variable variance. However, using the statistical test of binary logistical regression with a large population will often result in a low variance. Strand et al. (2011) claimed that variance should not be a main focus of the output, rather the researcher should focus on significance. Also, the variance output is calculated using categorical variables rather than continuous variables. To confirm the variance was similar with my data, additional analyses disaggregating the data based on course showed similar levels of variance. This issue of variance is something of which those studying academic performance measurements should be aware when conducting analyses but also keep in mind the variables used. For example, some of the variables are categorical, like gender and veteran status, and others are continuous, like age and amount of credit hours earned. The different types of variables used and how they are coded could impact the outcome of variance.

Limitations are also present due to the pandemic regarding students compared in this study. Fall 2020 was the first semester that remote instruction was an offered modality in place

of face-to-face courses because of the ongoing pandemic. Many of the students experienced the transition the previous spring semester and developed their own opinions about the modality. For the fall 2020 semester, students had no choice but to enroll in remote sections unless they preferred to enroll in asynchronous online sections or not attend at all. The limited modality options might have deterred registration. St. Amour (2020) found enrollment for fall 2020 had declined in community colleges, with an even stronger decline of incoming freshman because of the challenges they are facing from the pandemic. Also, many low socio-economic students were unable to enroll due to financial strain from COVID 19 (Rudenstine et al., 2020). Those conditions likely impacted the student enrollment at San Antonio College, therefore the enrollment might not be as representative as it would be in a time when a pandemic is not occurring. Thus, the results are from a pandemic environment, and perhaps a different situation would produce different data.

Other limitations of the study are the lack of information concerning instructional quality or rigor of the courses delivered remotely or face-to-face and the possible leniency (in terms of assignments, grades, and attendance policy) provided to students during that time of uncertainty. Gonzalez et al. (2020) explained that student performance improved during the COVID-19 pandemic, but it is hard to have exact performance comparisons between previous courses and courses that adjusted instruction in unknown and unknowable ways due to COVID-19. Assessment practices and assignments might have been altered due to limitations of modality and the instructor's skill level of the used technology. Empathy, flexibility, and compassion have been needed more as an educator during this past year than ever before. Because of those needs, there is a chance faculty loosened restrictions, deleted typical projects, or reduced course assignments. Therefore, only a broad assumption can be made based on student success data rather than exact comparisons (Gonzalez et al., 2020).

Finally, faculty have had their own struggles and hurdles this past year, which is certainly a limitation in this study. Stress is at an all-time high, and many faculty have considered leaving the profession (Flaherty, 2020). Mental health and a variety of other hurdles might have prevented courses to be facilitated in an identical manner to the contrasting face-to-face semester.

Recommendations and Conclusions

My first recommendation is to reconsider the ways in which student success is analyzed and measured. Higher educational institutions that receive federal funding are required to report student performance data such as graduation rates, retention, and academic student learning performance to the government (Dimino, 2019). However, based on the literature and my experience in the field, generalizations are often made regarding student populations without looking at the covariables that have potential to impact performance. To be specific, student performance is measured at 2-year and 4-year colleges similarly (Dimino, 2019). However, we know the students at these educational institutions are, in fact, very different. Blankstein and Wolff-Eisenberg (2020) wrote an article detailing a different approach to measuring student success with the profile of a community college student in mind. Their argument was that many of the current measurement practices in place did not take into consideration the unique characteristics of community college students. Consistent to the topics mentioned in chapter 1, Blankstein and Wolff-Eisenberg (2020) discussed the impact of food insecurity, childcare, student engagement, homelessness, and mental health on community college students. With those issues in mind, their approach to measuring student success was called holistic student

success and challenged traditional metrics used that focused solely on academic success. Holistic student success aims to ensure all the students' needs are met and, in turn, students will also be successful academically.

In agreeance with Blankstein and Wolff-Eisenberg's (2020) suggestion to take a holistic approach to measuring student success, I also think it is important for colleges to take a more specialized method to determine the success of their students. In Dimino's (2019) article, "How Outcomes Metrics Can Better Reflect Community College Performance," she states, "having a fuller picture of outcomes data is necessary for promoting transparency, improvement, and accountability across the higher education system." Therefore, if higher educational institutions could create qualitative surveys for their unique student populations to learn more about their specific needs and where the support gaps are, they could identify areas of improvement more easily. An important part of these surveys would be to share the results with faculty and to include the faculty perspective in developing solutions.

In addition, further research is needed to determine and analyze patterns of student success in remote learning modalities. This study only focused on three specific courses that had a large population of first time in college students. It also was conducted using the first semester when remote learning was offered as a modality in place of the traditional face-to-face courses due to COVID-19. In the upcoming semesters, should remote learning continue to be offered, student success data will need to be compared between face-to-face and remote courses, including a wider scope of courses and student demographics, to determine where students have stronger performance. Those findings will demonstrate more representative analyses because the data will come from the same semester rather than two different semesters. That data will also be

pulled from a semester where students were given a choice between modalities rather than forced into remote learning because of campus closure.

The additional analysis of remote learning is very important because of the stage of the pandemic and when this data was collected. The data was from fall 2020 when large-scale shutdowns occurred and many feared the virus. Students were unsure when life would return to normal or when schools would reopen. Those factors and the ones mentioned previously regarding learning during the peak of the pandemic created a different context for students that certainly impacted the data. Additional semesters when the pandemic has calmed will be most helpful in determining the impact modality has on student success.

Each higher education institution should also perform a study where all three modalities are compared to best determine in which learning method student success is the highest. This comparison of asynchronous online, remote, and face-to-face student success data could serve as an excellent data source and, ultimately, be an advising tool to best guide students. I would also recommend that semester type be considered as a variable. For example, fall semesters should be compared to fall and spring to spring. It is common for higher educational institutions to have a variety of semester lengths such as 16-week, 14-week, and 8-week. Those different semester types should also be considered as variables to student success. Perhaps level of course such as freshman or sophomore should also be a consideration. The more specific information is compared, the more complete picture will be created of student success in a remote modality. Analyzing the success of online and face-to-face learning modalities will take years to determine the effectiveness, sustainability, and overall necessity of the remote modality.

Additional research studies need to further investigate the different variables of students to determine which are predictors of success in a particular modality. For example, some

identifying variables that should be taken into consideration are age, miles residing from campus, work status, parent status, and academic major. These variables would be useful for colleges because of the varying demographics of each of their unique student populations. For example, a student who is a full-time working parent of multiple children and living more than 20 miles from campus will likely have different academic performance than a student living close to campus without children or employment. Having the information about student success patterns of both of these individual student profiles would be helpful in advising and supporting student success. Also, having this information about academic performance could help the administrators create student support services around specific populations. For instance, a cohort of classes might be created to serve primarily working parents. I could imagine how encouraging it might be to have classmates who had similar demands and lifestyles rather than feeling isolated in the process. Overall, a study like this would provide a more accurate report of student success that would be unique per students within individual academic institutions.

It is time to look at where we are in educational research practices and what is working and what is not. A one-size-fits-all approach to analyzing student success will not provide the entire picture of student performance or demonstrate student needs. Identifying specific performance gaps and which students are likely impacted is crucial to supporting students. Understanding and properly analyzing predictors of student success at higher educational institutions is important for proper academic planning. This information, which should be specific to institutions, could help shape support services, advising practices, orientations agendas, and much more.

The practices both remote and in person learning need to be evaluated for effectiveness, again in a less pandemic-heightened environment. To determine the effectiveness of remote courses, virtual student services, and their face-to-face counterpart, students will need to provide feedback and success needs to be tracked. This feedback with allow a qualitative perspective from students and an opportunity to tell their stories of the support they received. It will also uncover gaps and areas of needed improvement.

Finally, as the pandemic passes, it is important to remember not only what was lost but what we gained. We gained knowledge of a new modality that is going to widen student access to education. Students gained an opportunity to learn using tools that they might have never used. Faculty likely expanded their instructional depth by teaching in ways they had not experienced in the past. Staff gained a new virtual approach to student services such as offering online orientations, Zoom advising sessions, and Zoom mental health appointments. Higher educational administrators also were tasked to communicate in new ways by having virtual convocations, informational meetings, trainings, and offerings of professional development. These remote courses and virtual student services need to continue as we bring students back to campus. It is now time to create a new normal that merges the best parts of the remote and faceto-face worlds rather than requiring everyone to go back to the way things were.

When forced to create a new way to serve our students, educators rose to the challenge. It was not perfect, but it certainly worked for many. I understand the push to return to the previous in person practices. There are certainly several positives of in person communication, and I predict that enrollment on campus will bounce back eventually because there is still a preference of face-to-face learning for many students. However, let us not forget to serve the population who could continue or even begin to thrive in the remote world.

References

- Aguilera-Hermida, A. Patricia. (2020). College students' use and acceptance of emergency online learning due to COVID-19. *International Journal of Educational Research Open*, *1*(100011). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijedro.2020.100011.
- Akbar, S., Claramita, M., & Kristina, T. N. (2017). Intrinsic motivation and self-directed learning relationship: Strive for adult learning character formation. *South-East Asian Journal of Medical Education*, 11(1), 26. https://doi.org/10.4038/seajme.v11i1.5.
- Aldhahi, M. I., Alqahtani, A. S., Baattaiah, B. A., & Al-Mohammed, H. I. (2021). Exploring the relationship between students' learning satisfaction and self-efficacy during the emergency transition to remote learning amid the coronavirus pandemic: A crosssectional study. *Education and Information Technologies*, 1–18. Advance online publication. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-021-10644-7.
- Alemany-Arrebola, I., Rojas-Ruiz, G., Granda-Vera, J., & Mingorance-Estrada, A. C. (2020, January 1). Influence of COVID-19 on the perception of academic self-efficacy, state anxiety, and trait anxiety in college students. Frontiers in Psychology. Retrieved October 26, 2021, from https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyg.2020.570017/full.
- Alghamdi, A. (2021). COVID-19 mandated self-directed distance learning: Experiences of Saudi female postgraduate students. *Journal of University Teaching & Learning Practice*, 18(3). Retrieved February 21, 2022, from https://ro.uow.edu.au/ jutlp/vol18/iss3/014.
- Ali, W. (2020). Online and remote learning in higher education institutes: A necessity in light of COVID-19 pandemic. *Higher Education Studies*, 10(3), 16. https://doi.org/10.5539/ hes.v10n3p16.
- Allen, KA., Slaten, C.D., Arslan, G., Roffey, S., Craig, H., & Vella-Brodrick, D. A. (2021). School belonging: The importance of student and teacher relationships. In M. L. Kern & M. L. Wehmeyer (Eds.), *The Palgrave Handbook of Positive Education* (525–50). Camden, Great Britain: Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-64537-3_21.
- Amro, H., Mundy, M., & Kupczynski, L. (2015). The effects of age and gender on student achievement in face-to-face and online college algebra classes. *Research in Higher Education Journal*, 27. Retrieved February 21, 2022, from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1056178.pdf
- Anderson, G. (2020, September 11). Students in great need of mental health support during pandemic. Retrieved March 18, 2021, from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2020/09/11/students-great-need-mental-health-support-during-pandemic.
- Anderson, J., Rainie, L., & Vogels, E. A. (2021, April 5). Experts say the "new normal" in 2025 will be far more tech-driven, presenting more big challenges. Pew Research Center:

Internet, Science & Tech. Retrieved February 21, 2022, from https://www.pewresearch.org/internet/2021/02/18/experts-say-the-new-normal-in-2025-will-be-far-more-tech-driven-presenting-more-big-challenges/.

- Baker-Smith, C., Coca, V., Goldrick-Rab, S., Looker, E., Richardson, B., & Williams, T. (2020, February). #RealCollege 2020: Five years of evidence on campus basic needs insecurity. Temple University, The Hope Center for College, Community, and Justice. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://hope4college.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/ 2019_RealCollege_Survey_Report.pdf.
- Baldasare, A. (2021, October 14). *Identifying opportunities to better engage male students with analytics*. Civitas Learning. Retrieved April 22, 2022, from https://www.civitaslearning.com/blog/closing-equity-gaps/how-to-use-analytics-to-identify-opportunities-to-better-engage-male-students/
- Bandura, A (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review*, 84 (2), 191–215.
- Barnard, B. (2017, August 14). Getting into college was the easy part. Staying there is becoming harder than ever, experts say. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved October 27, 2021, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/answer-sheet/wp/2017/08/14/getting-into-college-was-the-easy-part-transitioning-to-college-life-is-becoming-harder-than-ever-experts-say/.
- Baylor University. (n.d.). Self-directed learning. Retrieved October 30, 2021, from https://www.baylor.edu/learningtogether/index.php?id=970347.
- Blankstein, M., & Wolff-Eisenberg, C. (2020, September 30). Measuring the whole student: Landscape review of traditional and holistic approaches to community college student success. https://doi.org/10.18665/sr.313888.
- Brown, B., Schroeder, M., & Eaton, S. (2016). *Designing synchronous online interactions and discussions*. Calgary, Canada: University of Calgary.
- Burke, L. (2021, January 1). How long-term online learning in pandemic may affect college students' well-being. PBS. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.pbs.org/newshour/education/how-long-term-online-learning-in-pandemic-may-affect-college-students-well-being.
- California Student Journalism Corps. (2020, December 22). What's it like to be a college freshman during a pandemic? Students share their stories. EdSource. Retrieved October 22, 2021, from https://edsource.org/2020/whats-it-like-to-be-a-college-freshman-during-a-pandemic-students-share-their-stories/645242.
- Center of Community College Student Engagement. (2018). Show me the way. Retrieved October 30, 2021, from https://www.ccsse.org/nr2018/Show_Me_The_Way.pdf.

- Chandler, K. (2016). Using breakout rooms in synchronous online tutorials. *Journal of Perspectives in Applied Academic Practice, 4*(3). https://doi-org/10.14297/jpaap.v4i3.216.
- Chaves, C. (2006). Involvement, development, and retention. *Community College Review*, 34(2), 139–152. https://doi-org.aclibproxy.idm.oclc.org/10.1177/0091552106293414.
- Chung, E., Gerner, M., Helmes, T., Nguyen, J., Palm, I., & Reichelt, C. (2021, September 21). College students with children face special pandemic challenges. EdSource. Retrieved October 22, 2021, from https://edsource.org/2021/college-students-with-children-facespecial-pandemic-challenges/658288.
- Creswell, J. W., & Guetterman, T. C. (2019). *Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research.* New York, NY: Pearson.
- Cronk, B. C. (2008). *How to use SPSS statistics: A step-by-step guide to analysis and interpretation.* London: Routledge.
- Dennon, A. (2021, July 27). Coronavirus deepens the digital divide for college students. BestColleges. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.bestcolleges.com/ blog/coronavirus-deepens-the-digital-divide/.
- de Vries, T. J. (2021, January 1). The pandemic that has forced teachers to go online. Zooming in on tips for online teaching. Frontiers. Retrieved October 22, 2021, from https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/feduc.2021.647445/full.
- Dimino, M. (2019). How outcomes metrics can better reflect community college performance. Third Way. Retrieved April 5, 2022, from https://www.thirdway.org/report/howoutcomes-metrics-can-better-reflect-community-college-performance.
- Ezarik, M. (2021, June 21). What worked and what didn't for college students learning through COVID-19. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.insidehighered.com/ news/2021/06/21/what-worked-and-what-didn%E2%80%99t-college-students-learning-through-covid-19.
- Ferguson, S. N. (2021). Effects of faculty and staff connectedness on student selfefficacy. *Journal of the Scholarship of Teaching and Learning*, 21(2). https://doi.org/10.14434/josotl.v21i2.28597.
- Flaherty, C. (2020, November 19). Faculty pandemic stress is now chronic. Retrieved March 18, 2021, from https://www.insidehighered.com/news/2020/11/19/faculty-pandemic-stressnow-chronic.

- Furman, T., & Moldwin, M. (2021, September 28). Higher education during the pandemic: Truths and takeaways. Eos. Retrieved October 3, 2021, from https://eos.org/opinions/ higher-education-during-the-pandemic-truths-and-takeaways.
- Geng, S., Law, K. M. Y., & Niu, B. (2019, May 21). Investigating self-directed learning and technology readiness in blending learning environment. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*. Retrieved October 29, 2021, from https://educationaltechnologyjournal.springeropen.com/articles/10.1186/s41239-019-0147-0.
- Giddings, S. (2014). Self-directed learning (SDL) in higher education: A necessity for 21st century teaching and learning. St. Catharines, Ontario; Brock University.
- Gin, L., Guerrero, F., Brownell, S., & Cooper, K. (2021, June 11). COVID-19 and undergraduates with disabilities: Challenges resulting from the rapid transition to online course delivery for students with disabilities in undergraduate STEM at large-enrollment institutions. *CBE-Life Sciences Education*, 20(3). Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://doi.org/10.1187/cbe.21-02-0028.
- Gonzalez, T., de la Rubia, M. A., Hincz, K. P., Comas-Lopez, M., Subirats, L., Fort, S., & Sacha, G. M. (2020). Influence of COVID-19 confinement on students' performance in higher education. *PLOS ONE*, 15(10). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0239490.
- Hanson, M. (2021, September 14). College dropout rates. Education Data Initiative. Retrieved October 27, 2021, from https://educationdata.org/college-dropout-rates.
- Hess, A. J. (2020, March 26). How coronavirus dramatically changed college for over 14 million students. Retrieved January 15, 2021, from https://www.cnbc.com/2020/03/26/how-coronavirus-changed-college-for-over-14-million-students.html.
- Hodges, C., Moore, S., Lockee, B., Trust, T., & Bond, A. (2020, March 27). The difference between emergency remote teaching and online learning. EDUCAUSE Review. Retrieved December 2, 2021, from https://er.educause.edu/articles/2020/3/the-differencebetween-emergency-remote-teaching-and-online-learning.
- Horber, E. (2022). Dichotomous variables. Retrieved March 31, 2022, from http://www.unige.ch/ses/sococ/cl/stat/concepts/dichovar.html?SBE%21%24http%3A%2 F%2Fwww.unige.ch%2Fses%2Fsococ%2Febt%2Fm4030%2F02e.html%21%24-.
- Hsiao, Y. C. (2021, April 13). Impacts of course type and student gender on distance learning performance: A case study in Taiwan. Education and Information Technologies. Retrieved October 24, 2021, from https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s10639-021-10538-8.

- Hua, C., Choi, Y., & Shi, Q. (2021, April 29). Companion to BER 642: Advanced regression methods. Retrieved March 31, 2022, from https://bookdown.org/chua/ber642_advanced_regression/
- Hurtado, S., & Carter, D. (1997). Effects of college transition and perceptions of the campus racial climate on Latino college students' sense of belonging. *Sociology of Education*, 70(October), 324–345. https://doi.org/10.2307/2673270.
- Imagine America Foundation. (2020, March 2). The deteriorating mental health of U.S. college students: Part I. https://www.imagine-america.org/deteriorating-mental-health-u-s-college-students-part/.
- Johnson, B. A. (2013). *Appreciative andragogy: Taking the distance out of distance learning*. Minneapolis, MN: B. A. Johnson.
- Katz, V. S., Jordan, A. B., & Ognyanova, K. (2021). Digital inequality, faculty communication, and remote learning experiences during the COVID-19 pandemic: A survey of U.S. undergraduates. *PLoS ONE*, 16(2), 1–16. https://doiorg.aclibproxy.idm.oclc.org/ 10.1371/journal.pone.0246641.
- Kentnor, H. E. (2014, November 30). Distance education and the evolution of online learning in the United States. Curriculum and Teaching Dialogue. Retrieved December 13, 2021, from https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1248080.
- Khalid, M., Bashir, S., & Amin, H. (2020, August). Relationship between self-directed learning (SDL) and academic achievement of university students: A case of online distance learning and traditional universities. *Bulletin of Education and Research 42*(2), 131–148. Retrieved [date] from https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/EJ1281053.pdf.
- Knechtelsdorfer, E. (2021, December 27). *Self-directed learning, autonomy and distance learning*. Research Hub My College. Retrieved February 21, 2022, from https://my.chartered.college/research-hub/self-directed-learning-autonomy-and-distance-learning/
- Knowles, M. S. (1975). *Self-directed learning: A guide for learners and teachers*. New York: Cambridge Book Company.
- Knowles, M. S. (1990). Introduction. In *Andragogy in action: Applying modern principles of adult learning*. San Francisco, CA: Jossey-Bass.
- Korlat, S., Kollmayer, M., Holzer, J., Lüftenegger, M., Pelikan, E. R., Schober, B., & Spiel, C. (2021). Gender differences in digital learning during COVID-19: Competence beliefs, intrinsic value, learning engagement, and perceived teacher support. Frontiers. Retrieved December 15, 2021, from https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fpsyg.2021.637776/full.

- Korstange, R., Hall, J., Holcomb, J., & Jackson, J. (2020). The online first-year experience: Defining and illustrating a new reality. *Adult Learning*, 31(3), 95–108. https://doiorg/10.1177/1045159519892680.
- Kupczynski, L., Brown, M., Holland, G., & Uriegas, B. (2014). The relationship between gender and academic success online. *The Journal of Educators Online*, 11(1). https://doi.org/10.9743/jeo.2014.1.1.
- Kurt, S. (2021, January 30). Maslow's hierarchy of needs in education. Education Library. Retrieved March 4, 2022, from https://educationlibrary.org/maslows-hierarchy-of-needsin-education/.
- Leavy, P. (2017). Research design: Quantitative, qualitative, mixed methods, arts-based, and community-based participatory research approaches. New York: The Guilford Press.
- Liu, X., He, W., Zhao, L., & Hong, J.-C. (2021). Gender differences in self-regulated online learning during the COVID-19 lockdown. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2021.752131.
- Long, H., & Douglas-Gabriel, D. (2020, December 5). The latest crisis: Low-income students are dropping out of college this fall in alarming numbers. *The Washington Post*. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2020/09/16/collegeenrollment-down/.
- MacKenzie, E. (2021, February 12). Don't tell me the isolation of online learning is worth a full university tuition. HuffPost. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.huffpost.com/archive/ca/entry/online-learning-university-tuition_ca_602591f1c5b680717ee67792.
- Mahlaba, M. (2020). Reasons why self-directed learning is important in South Africa during the COVID-19 pandemic. *South African Journal of Higher Education 34*, 6. Retrieved October 29, 2021, from https://doi.org/10.20853/34-6-4192.
- Marinoni, G., van't Land, H., & Jensen, T. (2020, May). *The impact of COVID-19 on higher education around the world*. Paris: International Association of Universities.
- MIT Teaching + Learning Lab. (n.d.). Academic belonging. Retrieved October 27, 2021, from https://tll.mit.edu/teaching-resources/inclusive-classroom/academic-belonging/.
- Maslow, A. H. (1943). A theory of human motivation. *Psychological Review*, 50(4), 370. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0054346.
- McBrien, J., Cheng, R., & Jones, P. (2009). Virtual spaces: Employing a synchronous online classroom to facilitate student engagement in online learning. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 10(3). https://doi.org/10.19173/ irrodl.v10i3.605.

- Mcleod, S. (2020, December 29). Maslow's hierarchy of needs. Simply Psychology. Retrieved October 27, 2021, from https://www.simplypsychology.org/maslow.html.
- Morante, A., Djenidi, V., Clark, H., & West, S. (2017, July). Gender differences in online participation: Examining a history and a mathematics open foundation online course. *Australian Journal of Adult Learning*, *57*, 2.
- Mulvahill, E. (2018, July 3). Understanding intrinsic vs. extrinsic motivation in the classroom. We Are Teachers. Retrieved February 21, 2022, from https://www.weareteachers.com/ understanding-intrinsic-vs-extrinsic-motivation-in-the-classroom/.
- National Center for Health Statistics. (2010). Health, United States, 2009: With special feature on medical technology. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK44745/.
- National Student Clearinghouse Research Center. (2021a). Current term enrollment estimates fall 2020. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://nscresearchcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/CTEE_Report_Fall_2020.pdf.
- National Student Clearinghouse Research Center. (2021b). Persistence and retention. Retrieved September 2, 2021, from https://nscresearchcenter.org/wp-content/uploads/ PersistenceRetention2021.pdf.
- Neuwirth, L. S., Jović, S., & Mukherji, B. R. (2020). Reimagining higher education during and post-COVID-19: Challenges and opportunities. *Journal of Adult and Continuing Education*, 27(2), 141–156. https://doi.org/10.1177/1477971420947738.
- Northern, A. M. (2020, July 15). Faculty engagement leads to student engagement in higher education. The Thomas B. Fordham Institute. Retrieved October 22, 2021, from https://fordhaminstitute.org/national/commentary/faculty-engagement-leads-studentengagement-higher-education.
- Office of Civil Rights. (2021). Education in a pandemic: The disparate impacts of COVID-19 on America's students. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ocr/docs/20210608-impacts-of-covid19.pdf.
- OnlineSchools.org. (2021, September 22). The history of online schooling. Retrieved December 13, 2021, from https://www.onlineschools.org/visual-academy/the-history-of-online-schooling/.
- Orleans, V. (2021, April 23). Student success during a pandemic. CSUF News. Retrieved October 18, 2021 from http://news.fullerton.edu/2021/04/student-success-during-a-pandemic/.

- Pallant, J. (2016). SPSS survival manual: A step by step guide to data analysis using IBM SPSS. London: Open University Press.
- Patel, K. (2021, November 3). What is binary logistic regression and how is it used in analysis? DATAVERSITY. Retrieved March 18, 2022, from https://www.dataversity.net/what-isbinary-logistic-regression-and-how-is-it-used-inanalysis/#:~:text=Binary%20Logistic%20Regression%20is%20useful,are%20only%20tw o%20possible%20outcomes.
- Paul, J., & Jefferson, F. (2019). A comparative analysis of student performance in an online vs face-to-face environmental science course from 2009 to 2016. *Frontiers in Computer Science*, 1. https://doi.org/10.3389/fcomp.2019.00007.
- Perkowski, J. (2013). The role of gender in distance learning: A meta-analytic review of gender differences in academic performance and self-efficacy in distance learning. *Journal of Educational Technology Systems*, 41(3), 267–278. https://doi.org/10.2190/et.41.3.e.
- Petro, L. (2017, April 11). How to put self-directed learning to work in your classroom. Edutopia. Retrieved February 10, 2022, from https://www.edutopia.org/discussion/howput-self-directed-learning-work-your-classroom.
- Pokhrel, S., & Chhetri, R. (2021). A literature review on impact of COVID-19 pandemic on teaching and learning. *Higher Education for the Future*, 8(1), 133–141. https://doi.org/10.1177/2347631120983481.
- Prowse, R., Sherratt, F., Abizaid, A., Gabrys, R. L., Hellemans, K. G., Patterson, Z. R., & McQuaid, R. J. (2021). Coping with the COVID-19 pandemic: Examining gender differences in stress and mental health among university students. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2021.650759.
- Reed, M. (2020, October 8). A guide to hybrid and blended learning in higher education. Retrieved February 6, 2021, from https://www.wwt.com/article/guide-to-hybrid-blendedlearning-higher-ed.
- Richards, E., Aspegren, E., & Mansfield, E. (2021, February 4). A year into the pandemic, thousands of students still can't get reliable WiFi for school. The digital divide remains worse than ever. USA Today. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/education/2021/02/04/covid-online-schoolbroadband-internet-laptops/3930744001/.
- Robinson, J. D., & Persky, A. M. (2020). Developing self-directed learners. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 84(3), 292–296. https://doi-org/10.5688/ajpe847512.
- Rovai, A. P., & Baker, J. D. (2005). Gender differences in online learning. *Quarterly Review of Distance Education*, 6(1), 31–44.

- Rudenstine, S., McNeal, K., Schulder, T., Ettman, C., Hernandez, M., Gvozdieva, K., & Galea, S. (2020, October 12). Depression and anxiety during the COVID-19 pandemic in an urban, low-income public university sample. Retrieved March 18, 2021, from https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/full/10.1002/jts.22600.
- Sæle, R. G., Dahl, T. I., Sørlie, T., & Friborg, O. (2016). Relationships between learning approach, procrastination and academic achievement amongst first-year university students. *Higher Education*, 74(5), 757–774. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-016-0075-z.
- St. Amour, M. (2020, December 17). Final fall enrollment numbers show pandemic's full impact. Retrieved October 21, 2021, https://www.insidehighered.com/news/ 2020/12/17/final-fall-enrollment-numbers-show-pandemics-full-impact.
- Saks, K., & Leijen, Ä. (2014). Distinguishing self-directed and self-regulated learning and measuring them in the e-learning context. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 112, 190–198. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2014.01.1155.
- San Antonio College. (2016). Enrollment checklist. Retrieved February 06, 2021, from https://www.alamo.edu/contentassets/cfb95a22061d40969d9a1588f6fbe710/sac-ftic-checklist.pdf.
- San Antonio College. (2020, October). Fact book 2019–2020. San Antonio, TX: San Antonio College. Retrieved October 21, 2021, https://www.alamo.edu/siteassets/sac/aboutsac/college-offices/institutional-research--effectiveness/fact-book-2019-2020.pdf.
- San Antonio College. (2021). Drop-withdrawal. Retrieved February 6, 2021, from https://www.alamo.edu/sac/about-sac/college-offices/advising/drop-withdrawal/.
- Scheiderer, J. (2021, March 24). What's the difference between asynchronous and synchronous learning? Ohio State Online. https://online.osu.edu/resources/learn/whats-difference-between-asynchronous-and-synchronous-learning.
- Schiller, N. (2020, March 30). Self-directed learning for online classes. Metropolitan College of New York. Retrieved October 29, 2021, from https://www.mcny.edu/blog/2020/03/ 30/self-directed-learning-for-online-classes/.
- Schunk, D. H. (1990). Goal setting and self-efficacy during self-regulated learning. *Educational Psychologist, 25*, 71–86.
- State Higher Education Executive Officers Association. (2021, June). From crisis to recovery: Federal, state, and institutional recommendations for higher education. Retrieved October 21, 2021, https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/reports/from-crisis-to-recovery/.
- Stern, A. M., Cetron, M. S., & Markel, H. (2009). Closing the schools: Lessons from the 1918– 19 U.S. influenza pandemic. *Health Affairs*, 28(6). https://doi.org/10.1377/ hlthaff.28.6.w1066

- Stoller, E. (2014). The business of higher education: Inside higher ed. Retrieved February 7, 2021, from https://www.insidehighered.com/blogs/student-affairs-andtechnology/business-higher-education.
- Strand, S., Cadwallader, S., & Firth, D. (2011). Using statistical regression methods in education research. National Centre of Research Methods. Retrieved April 5, 2022, from https://www.restore.ac.uk/srme/www/fac/soc/wie/research-new/srme/index.html.
- Strayhorn, T. L. (2018). College students' sense of belonging: A key to educational success for all students. New York, NY: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315297293.
- Subin, S. (2021, March 21). How college students learned new ways to cheat during pandemic remote schooling. CNBC. Retrieved October 22, 2021, from https://www.cnbc.com/ 2021/03/21/how-college-students-learned-new-ways-to-cheat-during-covid-.html.
- Terada, Y. (2020, August 5). Reading the virtual classroom is hard, but it can be done. Edutopia. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://www.edutopia.org/article/reading-virtual-classroom-hard-it-can-be-done.
- TheBestSchools.org. (2021, September 7). Why online college? Flexibility. Retrieved October 21, 2021, from https://thebestschools.org/resources/benefits-of-online-college/.
- Thibodeaux, J., Deutsch, A., Kitsantas, A., & Winsler, A. (2017). First-year college students time use. *Journal of Advanced Academics*, 28(1), 5–27. https://doi-org/10.1177/1932202X16676860.
- Tinto, V. (1993). *Leaving college: Rethinking the causes and cures of student attrition*. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Tinto, V. (2019). A theory of student retention: A background paper. Retrieved October 22, 2021, from https://konferencer.au.dk/fileadmin/konferencer/ At_blive_paa_sporet_2019/Tinto_2019_Copenhagen_Background_Paper.pdf
- Tugend, A. (2020). "On the verge of burnout": Covid-19's impact on faculty well-being and career plans. The Chronicle of Higher Education. Retrieved October 22, 2021, from https://connect.chronicle.com/rs/931-EKA-218/images/ Covid%26FacultyCareerPaths_Fidelity_ResearchBrief_v3%20%281%29.pdf
- Turner, P. (2016). Supporting freshman males during their first-year of college. *College Student Journal*, *50*(1), 86–94.
- University of Denver. (2019). Creating self-directed learners. Office of Teaching & Learning. Retrieved October 30, 2021, from https://otl.du.edu/plan-a-course/teaching-resources/creating-self-directed-learners/.

- Venable, M. (2020). Trends in online education: Gender differences. BESTCOLLEGES. Retrieved January 17, 2022, from https://res.cloudinary.com/highereducation/image/ upload/v1605640510/BestColleges.com/edutrends/2020-Online-Trends-in-Education_GenderDifferences_BestColleges.pdf.
- Wilcox, S. (1996). Fostering self-directed learning in the university setting. *Studies in Higher Education*, 21(2), 165. https://doi-org/10.1080/03075079612331381338.
- Williams, J. (2003). A sense of belonging and participation OECD. Retrieved October 27, 2021, from https://www.oecd.org/education/school/ programmeforinternationalstudentassessmentpisa/33689437.pdf.
- World Health Organization. (2021, November 29). WHO coronavirus (COVID-19) dashboard. Retrieved December 6, 2021, from https://covid19.who.int/.
- Yu, Z. (2021). The effects of gender, educational level, and personality on online learning outcomes during the COVID-19 pandemic. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 18(1). https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-021-00252-3.
- Yukselturk, E., & Bulut, S. (2007). Predictors for student success in an online course. *Journal of Educational Technology & Society*, 10(2), 71–83.

Appendices

Appendix A



August 5, 2021

To: Mrs Ashley Click

From: University of the Incarnate Word Institutional Review Board, FWA00009201

Ashley:

Your request to conduct the study titled An Analysis Comparing First Time in College Student Productive Grade Rates and Retention Data from Face to Face Learning Modality to Remote Learning Modality was approved by exempt review on 08/05/2021. Your IRB approval number is 21-08-001. You have approval to conduct this study through 8/5/2022.

Please keep in mind the following responsibilities of the Principal Investigator:

- 1. Conducting the study only according to the protocol approved by the IRB.
- 2. Submitting any changes to the protocol and/or consent documents to the IRB for review and approval prior to the implementation of the changes. Use the IRB Amendment Request form.
 S. Ensuring that only persons formally approved by the IRB enroll subjects.
- 4. Reporting immediately to the IRB any severe adverse reaction or serious problem, whether anticipated or unanticipated.
- Reporting immediately to the IRB the death of a subject, regardless of protein, include anti-pated of antanti-pated.
 Reporting promptly to the IRB the death of a subject, regardless of the cause.
 Reporting promptly to the IRB any significant findings that become known in the course of the research that might affect the willingness of the subjects to participate in the study or, once enrolled, to continue to take part.
- participate in the study or, once enroued, to commute to take part. 7. Timely submission of an annual status report (for exempt studies) or a request for continuing review (for expedited and full Board studies). Use either the IRB Study Status Update or IRB Continuing Review Request form.
- 8. Completion and maintenance of an active (non-expired) CITI human subjects training certificate.
- 9. Timely notification of a project's completion. Use the IRB Closure form.

Approval may be suspended or terminated if there is evidence of a) noncompliance with federal regulations or university policy or b) any aberration from the current, approved protocol.

If you need any assistance, please contact the UIW IRB representative for your college/school or the Office of Research Development.

Sincerely,

Mary Jo Bilicek Research Compliance Coordinator University of the Incarnate Word (210) 805-3565 bilicek@uiwtx.edu

Page 1 of 1

Appendix B



June 15, 2021

Ms. Click,

The San Antonio College (SAC) Institutional Review Board (IRB) has **approved** your request to use aggregate SAC data for your external research through the University of the Incarnate Word (UIW). This approval is valid through **June 15, 2022**. If additional time is required, an extension may be requested prior to the expiration of this approval, provided that there is demonstrable progress towards completion, that there is no substantive change to the project as described in your research proposal, and that all other requirements outlined in this letter are satisfied.

Requirements:

- (1) Reasonable use of SAC resources to complete this research, including personnel on duty, equipment, and time is consistent with college policies (Alamo Colleges Board Policy C1.9.1 and C2.7.1) so long as appropriate acknowledgements and citations are included in published materials.
- (2) The IRB recognizes that the researcher only requests aggregate data; however, during the scope of the project, if the researcher should come into possession of personally identifiable or confidential information, that data must be secured on a non-public device and destroyed as soon as possible when it is no longer required.
- (3) It is the responsibility of the researcher to notify the San Antonio College IRB if there are any changes to this research proposal.
- (4) A copy of your final results must be shared with the San Antonio College IRB.

Please direct all questions and concerns to me. Good luck with your research project!

Sincerely,

Dila. Word, f.

Dr. David A. Wood, Jr. Professor of Astronomy Chair, Institutional Review Board San Antonio College

cc: San Antonio College Institutional Research Board